

Jennifer Nash Harvard Kennedy School

Daniel E. Walters University of Pennsylvania Law School

Research Paper Prepared for the Penn Program on Regulation's Best-in-Class Regulator Initiative

June, 2015

Jennifer Nash Harvard Kennedy School

Daniel E. Walters University of Pennsylvania Law School

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	iii
Introduction	1
I. Rationales for Public Engagement and Transparency in Regulation	2
A. Learning Benefits	
2. Helping Regulators Understand the Public's Values	3
B. Legitimacy Benefits	
2. Strengthening Substantive Legitimacy	4
C. Potential Pitfalls of Public Engagement and Transparency	
2. Diminished Trust	5
3. Administrative Cost	6
4. Unintended Consequences	6
II: Public Engagement and Transparency Methods, Institutions, and Practices	6
A. Menu of Analog Methods of Public Engagement	8 8
2. Public Hearings	8
3. Polling and Surveys	8
4. Collaborative and Deliberative Fora	9
a. Expert Advisory Committees	10
b. Citizen Panels/Juries	10
c. Deliberative Polling	10
d. Negotiated Rulemaking	11
B. Digital Methods of Public Engagement	

2. Online Dialogues	12
3. Tools for Autonomous Online Collaboration	12
C. Analog Methods of Transparency	
2. Open Meeting Policies	14
3. Whistleblower Protection Policies	14
D. Digital Methods of Transparency and Open Government	
2. Open Information in Service of Collaboration	
III: Evidence of Learning and Legitimacy in Public Engagement and Transparency Methods	
A. Regulators' Learning from Broadly Inclusive Engagement Methods: Comment Periods a Public Learning from Broadly Inclusive Engagement Methods: Comment Periods a Public Hearings	ods16 and
Panels, Deliberative Polling, and Negotiated Rulemaking	
2. Citizen Panels/Juries	18
3. Deliberative Polls	18
4. Negotiated Rulemaking	19
D. Contributions of Public Engagement to Legitimacy	
2. Balance	21
E. Contributions of Transparency Approaches to Learning	23
TV. Considerations for implementing Effective Public Engagement and Transparency Strate	_
Principle #1: Engage and Inform the Public Early and Often	26 26 27 28
Conclusion	
References	
Acknowledgments	
About the Authors	13

Jennifer Nash Harvard Kennedy School

Daniel E. Walters University of Pennsylvania Law School

Executive Summary

Regulators are increasingly called upon to do more to engage the public and make more of their activities open to the public. These calls stem from the reality that regulatory decisions are not merely technical decisions; more often than not, these decisions necessitate the weighing of values, a task that even expert regulators do not have a privileged position in a democracy to undertake. But if regulators are called upon to act transparently and consult with the public when making decisions, how exactly should they do so? What constitute best practices in public engagement and transparency for regulators? This research paper presents a comprehensive and balanced analysis of the public engagement and transparency options available to regulators, explaining what researchers have found about how these options work in practice. It is intended as a field guide of sorts to regulators seeking to achieve excellence in public engagement and transparency.

Those who advocate incorporating greater public engagement and transparency in regulatory processes advance two overarching reasons for doing so. The first reason is that public engagement and transparency can facilitate constructive information sharing that helps the regulator learn in ways that result in better regulatory decisions. The second reason is that public engagement and transparency enhance the democratic legitimacy of regulatory decisions and organizations. Of course, these reasons are sometimes counterbalanced by potential drawbacks that have been associated with greater public engagement and transparency, including the risk of regulatory capture, inexpert decision-making, administrative costs, and various unintended consequences. Whether the advantages outweigh these disadvantages is, at least in part, an empirical question. Making sure the advantages do outweigh the disadvantages is the practical challenge that all regulators face.

To meet this challenge, regulators can choose from a variety of options for *how* they actually institute public engagement and transparency. These options can be distinguished based on who the regulator selects or invites to participate, what are the primary modes of communication and decision-making, and how much responsibility or influence do participants have over regulatory action. Regulators make tradeoffs along these dimensions when they design their formal mechanisms of engagement and transparency. For instance, public comment periods are designed to maximize the inclusiveness of participation by remaining formally open to all comers, but they also typically sacrifice some interactivity in the engagement in doing so. The growing use of digital methods of public engagement and transparency—e.g., the Internet and social media—is changing the tradeoff functions of many "analog" methods, showing some meaningful promise in enhancing the benefits of public engagement and transparency.

It is ultimately not enough for regulators to pick blindly from a menu of options. Ideally regulators should make these choices with the benefit of information about how, when, and why different kinds of institutions, methods, and practices deliver the most benefits at the least cost. The growing empirical literature on public engagement and transparency provides some answers to these kinds of questions. Specifically, the literature indicates that:

- Methods of public engagement can enhance the legitimacy of regulatory action
 when regulators give the public a voice, show respect for participants, and give
 comprehensible reasons for choices made. They can also enhance the legitimacy
 of regulatory action when they proactively address imbalances in participatory
 voice.
- Methods of public engagement do appear to result often in significant learning, both by the general public and by the regulator itself, but that learning unfortunately does not always translate into changed action by the regulator.
- Methods of transparency have had limited demonstrated success in increasing public and regulatory learning, but regulators are rapidly developing new approaches, such as the use of social media and open data policies, that hold some promise for generating greater learning by both regulators and the public.
- Methods of transparency have a complex relationship with levels of trust in the regulator. Overall the research suggests that greater transparency increases trust, but cultural factors, policy context, and the nature of the questions involved still play an important role that affects the perceived legitimacy of the regulator.

Overall, existing research suggests that there are no fixed formulas for success, as the results of public engagement and transparency depend not just on the intrinsic characteristics of the methods used but also on external and internal factors that shape the context in which regulators act.

Although the available empirical evidence makes plain that there is no magic bullet when it comes to designing public engagement and providing transparency, regulators can benefit by keeping in mind five key principles that derive from the research on participation and transparency:

- Regulators can maximize the benefits and minimize the costs of public engagement and transparency if they make efforts to extend these practices to the earliest stages of their decision-making, including the priority-setting stage.
- Regulators can enhance the public's perception of their legitimacy by actively listening to the public's voice, showing respect, and providing reasons for their actions.
- Regulators should be attentive to disparities in participation, and always strive toward a diversity of viewpoints and experience.
- Regulators should be purpose-driven in choosing from among the options available to them, seeking to find the option that best suits those purposes and fits the context in which they will be applied.

• Regulators should seek to learn from their use of public engagement and transparency, investing in evaluation of their practices so as to facilitate an ongoing project of pragmatic experimentalism.

The fast-moving nature of public opinion, the explosion of digital developments in engagement and open government, and the often value-laden judgments that must be made in the face of public conflict counsel in favor of regulators thinking carefully about the techniques of public engagement and transparency that they deploy.

Jennifer Nash Harvard Kennedy School

Daniel E. Walters University of Pennsylvania Law School

Today, nearly every aspect of regulatory activity is subject to intense public scrutiny and debate. Many ostensibly technical decisions have become sites of conflict as citizens advocate for policies that advance their interests and question the scientific and economic justifications for regulatory decisions (Kahan et al. 2011; Jasanoff 2011). The emergence of the Internet and social media and the proliferation of citizen groups have accelerated this trend (Herz 2013; Mickoleit 2014; Lee & Kwak 2012). Virtually all sectors—government, private industry, and advocacy organizations of all kinds—are calling on regulators for ever-greater public engagement and transparency (OECD 2009; Goldstein & Dyson 2013).

How should regulators respond to these demands? What constitute best practices in public engagement and transparency for regulators? Many policymakers, analysts, experts, and advocates are considering just these questions (OECD 2009). An "Open Government Partnership" has begun to advocate for a radically enhanced role for the public in regulatory governance (Lee & Kwak 2012). But with a dizzying array of options available and substantial questions about what works—including skeptical questions about what all of this public engagement and transparency is supposed to accomplish—establishing exemplary public engagement and transparency policies and practices can be a daunting task.

This paper provides a comprehensive and balanced summary of the public engagement and transparency options that are available to regulators and what the research literature says about how these options work in practice—a field guide of sorts. We begin in Part I with an analysis of the rationales for transparency and public participation in regulatory decisionmaking. In Part II, we describe a spectrum of approaches that regulators have developed for engaging with the public and sharing information about their activities. In Part III, we review the empirical literature about how these approaches have in practice contributed to learning and legitimacy. We end, in Part IV, with some general principles to guide the implementation of effective public engagement and transparency strategies.

¹ By "public engagement," we mean the involvement of citizens, large and small businesses, trade associations,

engagement and transparency are inextricably linked. Transparency is a prerequisite for meaningful public engagement. Information about a regulatory organization's plans, actions, and impacts is the basis for effective public intervention in regulatory decision-making (Welch 2012).

1

nongovernmental organizations, aboriginal groups, and other interested individuals and organizations existing in civil society in the development, implementation, and enforcement of regulatory policy. By "transparency" we mean the ability of the public to access information held by regulators, and the willingness of regulators to articulate their decisions, rationales, and findings clearly (Coglianese et al. 2008, 2). While conceptually distinct, public engagement and transparency are inextricably linked. Transparency is a prerequisite for meaningful public

I. Rationales for Public Engagement and Transparency in Regulation

Scholars have offered many claims about the benefits of public engagement and transparency (see, e.g., Rossi 1997; OECD 2009). The majority of these potential benefits fall under two broad headings:

- 1. Facilitation of constructive information sharing, and, hence, organizational and public learning
- 2. Enhancement of the legitimacy of regulatory decisions and organizations

A regulatory organization's capacity for learning and its legitimacy to act on the public's behalf are fundamental to its effectiveness (e.g., Alemanno 2014; Freeman & Langbein 2000; Neshkova & Guo 2011). A preview of the arguments that scholars have offered on behalf of these claims can be found in Tables 1 and 2. We summarize the major rationales offered by scholars in the discussion that follows.

Table 1. Learning Benefits of Public Engagement and Transparency

- Allows regulators to access the public's dispersed knowledge to improve decisionmaking (Coglianese 2007; Noveck 2009; Sunstein 2006)
- Educates the public (Beierle & Cayford 2002)
- Improves regulatory oversight and enforcement capacity (McCubbins & Schwartz 1984)
- Reveals public preferences and values (Fishkin 2009; Beierle & Cayford 2002)

Table 2. Legitimacy Benefits of Public Engagement and Transparency

- Imparts feelings of fairness (Lind 2015; Lind & Tyler 1988) and trust in the regulator (Beierle & Cayford 2002)
- Fosters informed deliberation (Seidenfeld 1992; Guttman & Thompson 2004) and can result in consensus (Beierle & Cayford 2002; Susskind & Cruikshank 1987)
- Fights corruption and promotes accountability of government (Kosack & Fung 2014; Pina et al. 2007)
- Gives voices to marginalized or excluded interests (Barnes et al. 2003)

A. Learning Benefits

Public engagement and transparency have the potential to create new opportunities for learning by allowing regulators to access information that is privately held, inform the public, and create mechanisms to understand public values.

1. Filling Gaps in Regulators' and Public Knowledge

The authority of regulatory organizations is based, to large degree, on their expertise—their deep knowledge of complex subjects (Rossi 1997). But regulators are not all-knowing. They may have little idea about special cases, such as the costs a regulation might impose on an industry with few members. They may lack information about local conditions—how a regulated activity might impact a sensitive ecology or population. They may not understand how those subject to a regulation will interpret and respond to it (Moffitt 2014). By engaging with the public, regulators can access "dispersed knowledge" (Coglianese 2007; Sunstein 2006; Biber & Brosi 2010)—the insights and understanding of people who collectively hold a broader set of experiences and perspectives. With the benefit of dispersed knowledge, regulators can generate a fuller range of policy options and reduce the likelihood of faulty decisions and judgments (Fiorino 1990:227). By sharing proposals with the public, they can test their acceptability and adjust their plans to accord with public views (Irvin & Stansbury 2004).

Public engagement and transparency have the potential to help regulators implement and enforce regulations. By providing opportunities for members of the public to express their views and listening to public concerns, regulators can learn in advance what aspects of a rule are likely to cause difficulty and resistance and where monitoring and enforcement programs may need to focus (Kerwin & Furlong 2011:169). A well-informed citizenry can provide additional eyes, ears, and noses to detect regulatory infractions, supplementing the manpower of understaffed regulatory organizations and their political overseers (West 2004; McCubbins et al. 1987).

Public engagement and transparency have the potential to increase public learning, in addition to regulators' (Neshkova & Guo 2011). These approaches may deepen citizens' understanding of the issues under debate. In addition, members of the public who engage with regulators may become more sensitive to the tradeoffs regulators must make and the complexity of their job responsibilities (Ho & Coates 2006). They may learn how better to articulate their views and listen to the views of others (Reich 1985; Seidenfeld 1992; Pateman 1970; Barber 1984; Guttman & Thompson 2002).

2. Helping Regulators Understand the Public's Values

Most regulatory decisions cannot be made purely on the basis of scientific assessment (Coglianese & Marchant 2004). Questions about economic efficiency almost always play a role (Sunstein 2002; Adler & Posner 2006). Regulatory decisions often require value judgments about how much different impacts matter (Kahan et al. 2011). Engaging with the public, many argue, allows regulators to understand public values—the benefits the public considers most important, the costs they are least willing to bear, and how they believe costs and benefits should be distributed (Beierle & Cayford 2002). Without mechanisms in place for effective public

engagement, regulators may be unaware of the values implicit in their decisions or assume that their values are universally shared, thereby setting themselves up to walk into a mine field of unanticipated problems (Fiorino 1990:227; Ebbesson 2008:687).

B. Legitimacy Benefits

A second major reason offered for employing public engagement and transparency strategies is the possibility for enhancement of the legitimacy of regulatory organizations and their actions. Legitimacy has two facets: procedural and substantive (Parkinson 2003). Public engagement and transparency have the potential to contribute to both.

1. Strengthening Procedural Legitimacy

Public engagement and transparency may improve the public's perception of the legitimacy and fairness of regulatory processes. This may happen, scholars claim, by allowing and encouraging individuals and groups to deliberate about regulatory matters (Reich 1985; Fiorino 1989; Seidenfeld 1992). Deliberation is defined as "dialogue based in reason" (Rossi 1997:205; Bohman 2009:28). If public engagement facilitates meaningful, fair, and reasoned deliberative engagement—a commitment to the "value of mutual respect" (Guttman & Thompson 2004:7)—legitimacy may follow. Scholars maintain that people who have a voice in regulatory processes, and information to track regulators' plans, programs, activities, and budgets, are more likely to believe that regulatory organizations act on their behalf (Sunstein 2006:10). They are also more likely to accept that regulatory decisions are fair, regardless of outcome (Lind 2015; Lind & Tyler 1988). According to some, fair deliberation can "breed citizenship" (Rossi 1997:188)—a sense of civic responsibility and "affirmation of belonging" (Shklar 1991).

By establishing a fair and open process, and conducting business in the light of public scrutiny, regulators can make themselves accountable to the public (Heald 2006). By revealing their actions and performance, members of the public can see for themselves if regulators are doing their jobs and making progress toward publicly endorsed goals, or engaging in questionable practices. Openness established through public engagement and transparency may foster legitimacy and trust in those running regulatory agencies and the institutions of government generally (Hood 2006).

Public engagement and transparency policies can open the door to individuals and organizations traditionally left out of regulatory decisions. When regulators include minority perspectives in decisionmaking, their decisions may be more influential than those made through closed or one-sided processes (Karty 2005). The decisions that result from open processes may be more stable and less subject to challenge (Lee 2014).

2. Strengthening Substantive Legitimacy

In addition to strengthening perceptions of fairness, public engagement and transparency may produce changed attitudes among participants and even regulators, in some cases resulting in win-win alternatives and even consensus (Ebbesson 2008:687; Langbein & Kerwin 2000;

Susskind & Cruikshank 1987; Seidenfeld 1992; Harter 1982). Deliberation conducted by a regulator can reveal common interests and defuse conflict by altering the sentiments of public stakeholders through persuasion (Bohman 2009; Estlund 2009). Members of the public and regulators may go beyond previously held conceptions of self-interest (Rossi 1997:206).

C. Potential Pitfalls of Public Engagement and Transparency

These theoretical benefits of public engagement and transparency are clearly significant. Of course, they are also counter-balanced with some potential limitations and possible disadvantages. Public engagement and transparency may contribute to inferior regulatory outcomes as well as burdensome or ineffectual regulatory processes. We summarize these disadvantages in Table 3.

1. Inexpert Decisionmaking and Regulatory Capture

Public engagement and transparency may put pressure on regulators to give particular perspectives or sets of facts more prominence than they deserve (Kerwin & Furlong 2011:167-68; Gormley & Balla 2004). Scholars refer to pathologies of participatory bias as "regulatory capture," particularly when regulated industry exercises undue influence over regulatory decision-making (Carpenter & Moss 2014). In siting or permitting decisions, public engagement and transparency may increase the opportunities for a vocal minority to demonstrate what some have called "persistent selfishness" (Irvin & Stansbury 2004). Regulators have long lamented the "Not-In-My-Back-Yard" syndrome (Rabe 1994). Regulators may face pressure to cater to those with the strongest voices. Powerful interests may willingly obfuscate issues or overwhelm processes with information in order to maximize personal or group goals (Wagner 2010; Michaels 2008).

2. Diminished Trust

If regulators mislead members of the public into believing they will implement their recommendations or reveal unflattering information, their efforts can backfire and build resentments (Irvin & Stansbury 2004; Grimmelikhuijsen et al. 2013; Masuda et al. 2008), even reducing public trust and approval of the government (Hibbing et al. 1995; Coglianese 2009).

Table 3: Potential Disadvantages to Regulatory Organizations from Public Engagement and Transparency

- Inexpert decisionmaking and domination by entrenched interests (regulatory capture) (Neshkova & Guo 2015; McGarity & Wagner 2008; Carpenter & Moss 2014)
- Diminished trust (Irvin & Stansbury 2004; Grimmelikhuijsen et al. 2013; Masuda et al. 2008)
- Increased cost and protracted decision processes (Rossi 1997)
- Unintended consequences (Scalia 1982; Coglianese et al. 2004; Coglianese 2009)

Just as citizens view as fair those regulatory processes that take their views into account, they view as unfair those from which they feel effectively excluded or those which are merely a show (Lind 2015; Leung et al. 2007; Arnstein 1969; Masuda et al. 2008).

3. Administrative Cost

Convening public hearings and advisory committees, and collecting, analyzing, and responding to public comments, requires regulators' time and attention and imposes additional costs if facilitators and rapporteurs are involved (Irvin & Stansbury 2004:8). These processes might also result in delays in decisionmaking, which may increase the costs, and decrease the benefits, of regulation (Rossi 1997; Irving & Stansbury 2004:7). For instance, developing and maintaining databases of information may require investments in new technologies and hiring new personnel. Increased transparency may likewise lead to unintentional sharing of confidential information, which may impose costs on business (Coglianese 2009; Kilgore 2004).

4. Unintended Consequences

Regulators who open themselves up to public scrutiny may strategically avoid controversy in a way that might be detrimental to fully-informed decisionmaking (Scalia 1982; Coglianese 2009). Because much regulatory work involves soliciting information from those subject to regulation—information that could easily become public—it may hinder regulators' ability to maintain productive information-sharing relationships (Coglianese et al. 2004).

Public engagement and transparency have the potential to deliver great value to regulators—providing critical information, aligning decisions with public values, strengthening regulators' roles as legitimate representatives of the public interest, and fostering opportunities for collaborative problem-solving. But, if not executed with care, these approaches can reduce the effectiveness of regulatory organizations and undermine their legitimacy. Parts II and III of this paper, therefore, lay out the array of public engagement and transparency activities available to regulators and what researchers claim these activities accomplish.

II: Public Engagement and Transparency Methods, Institutions, and Practices

"Public engagement" includes a large number of activities, from comment periods to advisory groups to deliberative polls. Likewise, "transparency" encompasses a range of functions for regulators, from responding to requests for information to releasing troves of government-collected data. In this part, we outline a "full menu of design choices" from which regulators may choose as they design public engagement and transparency approaches (Fung 2015:1). Archon Fung's (2006) model of a "democracy cube" captures the main dimensions of choice (especially for methods of public engagement), which we pose as three questions:

- 1. Who is selected to participate? Is the scope broad and inclusive, narrow and limited, or somewhere in between?
- 2. What are the primary modes of communication and decisionmaking? Is communication intensely interactive, involving a large amount of back and forth and deliberation, a simple exchange, or mostly one-way—from regulator to the public or vice versa?

3. How much responsibility or influence do participants have over regulatory actions? Is the regulator prepared to share a measure of authority with members of the public, or does it maintain all such responsibility?

Each of these questions yields continua: from greater to lesser inclusivity; from greater to lesser intensity of communication; and from greater to lesser authority (Fung 2006). We reproduce the democracy cube in Figure 1.

Scope of Participation

Extent of Authority

Figure 1: The Democracy Cube

Source: Fung 2006.

We group all of these activities into two broad classes: "analog" methods, distinguished by face-to-face communication, in-person meetings, and written comments, and "digital" methods that are computer-based information and communication technologies (ICTs).

A. Menu of Analog Methods of Public Engagement

Analog, or paper and in-person, methods of public engagement include public comment periods, public hearings, polling and surveys, and a range of collaborative and deliberative fora.

1. Public Comment Periods

Public comment periods provide regulatory organizations with a relatively simple means of generating input on regulatory proposals, sometimes on a truly massive scale (Mendelson 2012). Typically in this procedure, regulatory organizations publish the text of a proposed action and call for written comments. Regulators then review the comments and sometimes will respond to salient comments (Kerwin & Furlong 2010). Because of openness to all comers, the relatively low cost of participation—the cost of a stamp, or even less if submitted online (see below on "e-rulemaking")—and the lack of geographic constraints on participation, comment solicitations are in theory the broadest and most inclusive form of participatory mechanism available to regulatory organizations (Fung 2006). But partly because of the inclusivity of the mechanism, interaction is typically limited to a regulator informing the public of its proposal, taking comments, and reporting back on its ultimate decision. There is little if any opportunity for members of the public and regulators to develop preferences together or bargain (Balla & Dudley 2014).

2. Public Hearings

Public hearings are public meetings set up by government bodies in a concrete physical location. Public hearings are in principle as open to all comers as public comment periods, but limitations of time and physical space may deter participation among all those but the most interested. At the same time, public hearings may admit of more interactivity and dialogue than most public comment periods if they are treated that way by the convener. A public hearing can be held for a variety of purposes, including dispersing information to the public, obtaining public input in a more familiar and concrete manner than comment periods (Furlong & Kerwin 2005:363), and "building consensus" among the public (McComas et al. 2010:123). Public hearings are considered the "dominant form" of public engagement around the world (Fung 2015:2): such hearings reportedly number in the thousands every year at the local, state, and federal levels in the United States alone (McComas et al. 2010:122).

3. Polling and Surveys

Some regulators can solicit broad-based, "raw" public sentiment through standard polling techniques (Fishkin 2009; Rose & Frewer 2000:8). While scope may be somewhat narrower than comment periods or public hearings since representative samples are often used (Fishkin 2009), polls and surveys can provide a snapshot of public sentiment on clearly defined regulatory

questions. These forms of public engagement tend to provide less in the way of new expert knowledge—something that comment periods and public hearings are designed to provide (Kerwin & Furlong 2010)—because surveys and polls usually limit public responses to just a few words.

4. Collaborative and Deliberative Fora

If a more interactive deliberation is desired, regulators may make use of alternative methods that lessen inclusivity but promise greater opportunity for collaboration and discussion (Ansell & Gash 2008; Harter 1982). Advisory committees, citizen panels/juries, deliberative polling exercises, and negotiated rulemaking are examples of structured, dialogic techniques (Brown 2006; Fishkin 2009; Fishkin & Luskin 2005). These options, to varying degrees, allow regulators to facilitate an interactive, informed discussion by providing information on the problem to be solved, moderating the interaction, and enhancing certain marginalized perspectives. Box 1 describes strategies regulators can take to include marginalized perspectives in collaborative and deliberative fora, which by their nature are limited to a small number of participants.

Box 1: Special Problems in Collaborative and Deliberative For a: Standing to Participate

A key consideration when choosing specific collaborative or deliberative institutional forms is how participants will be selected. Participation will usually have to be restricted to ensure a healthy discussion occurs. But if participation is limited to a subset of the population, it is possible that excluded groups will call into question the legitimacy of the endeavor by arguing that the forum is biased (Young 1990; Barnes et al. 2003). For instance, citizen panels and "consultations" can become mired in debates about who has "standing" to participate (Zillman et al. 2002:2). Generally, a group or individual has clear standing if they will be directly affected by regulatory decision making, such as when a landowner's property interest will be affected by a proposed drilling permit. But others making their case for inclusion may have a stake in more diffuse public goods, such as the cleanliness of the air or the integrity of tribal lands. To address this difficulty, regulators may want proactively to identify and seek out particular classes or groups to include in discussions. In Canada, the Consultation Act of 1982 requires that regulatory organizations work with First Nations and other Aboriginal peoples on issues likely to affect them (Fidler 2010). It may also help regulators to articulate standards of balance (e.g., the panel might have equal numbers of representatives from industry and public groups) and afford excluded groups the right to challenge the balance in the institution. In the United States, the composition of advisory bodies can be challenged in court if "fair" balance is not achieved (Walters 2012; Karty 2005; Croley & Funk 1997).

Because such options involve a narrower scope of participation, they also permit regulators to tailor the institution according to the desired level of authority or power of the participants to affect ultimate government action (Ryfe 2005:60-62).

a. Expert Advisory Committees

One version of these less inclusive forms also involves a specific kind of inclusiveness, focusing on the deployment and use of technical expertise (Fung 2006). Regulatory organizations may institute expert advisory committees when they seek targeted advice from a highly technical discipline or industry sector, such as medicine or environmental science (Moffitt 2014; Lavertu & Weimer 2011). Drawing on such expertise in the regulatory process may be beneficial, particularly if agencies are limited in their own capacity to develop internal expertise and otherwise dependent on outside expert communities (Lavertu et al. 2012). In fact, repeated solicitation of expert advice may make it worthwhile for regulatory agencies to create "standing committees" that offer a chance for repeated consultation (Croley & Funk 1997). Often, regulatory organizations are either required to or may voluntarily incorporate non-expert perspectives, such as that provided by industry, labor, or consumer representatives (Walters 2012; Karty 2005), recognizing that even highly technical policy problems involve value choices (Guttman & Thompson 2004).

b. Citizen Panels/Juries

When expert opinion solicitation is not the primary goal, as when regulatory organizations are more interested in drawing out lay public sentiment and encouraging a broadbased, public deliberation, they may rely on a panoply of options for convening interactive dialogues with members of the lay public. First, regulatory organizations can simply provide a venue and logistical support for discussion groups consisting of a self-selected group of participants (Fishkin 2009:21). Discussion groups can either be established to take place at a particular time and in a particular space or, increasingly, in a virtual space (Farina et al. 2011; Lukensmeyer & Torres 2006; Macintosh 2003). Second, regulatory organizations can formalize deliberating citizen bodies. In "citizen juries," "citizen panels," "focus groups," and the like, the regulator recruits a limited number of ordinary citizens and provides them with carefully balanced background materials (and sometimes expert presentations) to deepen their understanding of the main policy positions on the issue (Elstub 2014; Fishkin 2009:21; Rose & Frewer 2005:9). For instance, citizen juries, used widely in Europe and Australia, bring together 12 to 25 participants selected through randomly stratified sampling for several days to discuss an issue and develop a recommendation. These deliberating bodies often seek consensus, as is the case with "consensus conferences" in Denmark (Noveck 2009:152).

c. Deliberative Polling

Alternatively, regulators may use "deliberative polls" if their aim is to approximate a representative sample of the entire population (Fishkin 2009). In deliberative polling, participants are generally randomly recruited, travel to a central location, and often spend several days in information sessions and breakout group discussions with the aim of producing a group recommendation based on "enlightened" public preferences.

d. Negotiated Rulemaking

In negotiated rulemaking, disputants in a regulatory problem (including the agency itself) are brought to the table to negotiate the text of a consensus-based regulatory proposal (Harter 1982; Langbein & Kerwin 2000; Funk 1997). Under the Negotiated Rulemaking Act in the United States, a neutral facilitator or mediator oversees the negotiations (Lubbers 2012:153). Advocates of negotiated rulemaking contend that this process makes implementation of resulting rules easier and reduces the chances of litigation (Lubbers 2012:151). While consensual "agreements" are usually the goal, in the United States the regulator is typically not bound to follow the consensus at all (Coglianese 1997).

B. Digital Methods of Public Engagement

The widespread proliferation of information and communication technologies (ICTs) in the last two decades has the potential to increase the inclusivity of public engagement by lowering the costs of participation to ordinary citizens in remote locations (Shane 2004). These new technologies also offer the possibility of providing new ways to conduct mass interactive discussion among many users (Noveck 2009:35).

1. E-Rulemaking, Old and New

A first wave of innovation responded to the capabilities provided by the "Web 1.0"—that is, the use of the Internet primarily to facilitate public interaction with a few established content providers in static interfaces. Applied to regulation, the Internet first inspired a movement towards e-rulemaking (i.e., the use of websites to facilitate public participation traditionally relegated to paper or in-person communications) (Beierle 2003; Brandon & Carlitz 2002; Jones 2009). U.S. agencies have developed online docket management systems in meeting the requirements of the E-Government Act of 2002, and a common portal—*Regulations.gov*—provides a place for interested parties to submit comments, read other comments, and review public documents related to a proposed action (Shulman 2006; Jones 2009; Lubbers 2012:197-99).

As the web writ large has evolved into a new model—a "Web 2.0" model associated with "interaction, collaboration, non-static web sites, use of social media, and creation of usergenerated content" (Herz 2013:2-3)—so too have strategies to deploy the capabilities of the web to make public engagement more dialogic and collaborative. Some regulatory organizations have explored ways to use Web 2.0 ideas and technologies to foster interactivity and discussion in the existing e-rulemaking framework. For instance, pilot projects like the Cornell e-Rulemaking Initiative's "RegRoom" sponsor-moderated online discussions about certain rulemakings in an effort to educate participants and enhance the quality and quantity of participation in subsequent comments (Farina et al. 2011). Some believe a model for developing a more collaborative and deliberative e-rulemaking system may be found in the European Commission's *Your Voice in Government* web interface, which requires interest groups to register before submitting comments, employs a code of conduct, and proactively seeks comment

from interest groups that are likely to provide useful information to the Commission (Jones 2009:1274-82).

Regulators have also begun to digitize administrative processes and forms of engagement earlier in the regulatory process. Around the world, "e-petitions," "e-referenda," and electronic citizen juries have been deployed at all stages of the regulatory process (Macintosh 2004:box 2), all of which give the public more of an opportunity to regularly interface with government decision makers at the priority-setting stage of the regulatory process. For instance, the Obama Administration's innovative *We the People* site allows interested individuals to submit informal petitions for government action; and if a petition receives enough electronic signatures of support, there is a promise of further action.²

2. Online Dialogues

Regulatory organizations have experimented with mass online dialogues in an effort to combine the interactive benefits of collaborative or deliberative fora with the inclusive benefits of more open systems of public engagement, such as public comment periods. For instance, a "National Dialogue on Public Involvement in EPA Decisions" conducted by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA) used a message board format to facilitate comment threads that allowed for more interactive discussion than would be possible in traditional or even first-generation e-rulemaking models (Beierle 2002). These innovations follow a large-scale push in recent years to move deliberative institutions—which had traditionally been, of necessity, limited geographically and constrained by scale—to the mass level using online platforms (Price 2006; Ackerman & Fishkin 2005). Mega-dialogues, such as Canada's "National Gas Dialogue," which involved bringing about 300 people together for dialogues in eight different cities, might prove too costly to employ on a regular basis. The hope is that online deliberation will create a setting that is "complementary and analogous to face-to-face participation, but that deliver[s] unique benefits when carried out online" (Lukensmeyer & Torres 2006:34).

A host of software platforms exist to allow this kind of digital deliberative involvement (Coglianese 2006:960). Likewise, firms around the world are developing their own approaches for managing online deliberation, ranging from synchronous to asynchronous formats (that is, from real-time interaction to iterative, piecemeal interaction) and from more to less authority to literally write proposed legislation or regulatory text (Lukensmeyer & Torres 2006:tbl. 7). These methods have been employed in a variety of contexts, including "e-Consultations" on pension disability plans in Canada, on aboriginal engagement Western Australia, on strategic planning for education in California, and on Freedom of Information Act policies in Germany (Lukensmeyer & Torres 2006:tbl. 7; Macintosh 2003:51).

3. Tools for Autonomous Online Collaboration

Individuals and groups in civil society are increasingly able to organize and collaborate on their own—although often with the encouragement or even support of formal government

_

² https://petitions.whitehouse.gov/

institutions—on regulatory issues using Web 2.0 capabilities, such as social media (Linders 2012). Web 2.0 technologies can facilitate a kind of shared governance, it is argued, because they are adept at "connecting diverse skills, as well as diverse viewpoints, to public policy" (Noveck 2009:39). Box 2 describes how regulators are using this new approach.

C. Analog Methods of Transparency

The origin of the interest in transparency can be traced to an interest in combating corruption and ensuring public accountability (Fung et al. 2007:5; Hood 2006). As former U.S. Supreme Court Justice Louis Brandeis put it, "Sunlight is said to be the best disinfectant" (Brandeis 1913). A number of long-standing "analog" practices are well-suited to this disinfecting mission.

1. Right to Know Policies

Governments have long committed themselves to a core policy of disclosure—at least in reaction to specific requests--with respect to information possessed by regulators. The "Right to Know" or "Right to Information" conception of transparency has an established footing as a component of good government and public accountability, increasingly spreading across the globe to developing nations (Florini 2007; Ubaldi 2013:4; Kosack & Fung 2014:67). In the United States, the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) is the paradigmatic example of a "Right to Know," or disclosure, law (Coglianese et al. 2008:5). Under FOIA, there is generally a presumption of disclosure upon request unless a regulatory organization can show that the request falls within one of several specific exemptions (Holder 2009; but see Ashcroft 2001). Many similar freedom of information (FOI) and right to information laws followed the United States' lead: whereas in 1990 only 14 countries had such laws, by 2013 "some 94 countries had FOI/RTI laws in force" (Kosack & Fung 2014:67).

Box 2: The Special Potential of Social Media for Collaborative Governance

Social media is an important part of collaborative democracy developments, as regulators are learning how to "mine" ideas from surrogate deliberations conducted among the public via social media (Mickoleit 2014:4; Linders 2012). Agencies in the United States are already "embracing social media with remarkable enthusiasm" (Herz 2013:15). A recent report from the OECD on social media explains that in certain countries in Europe, regulatory organizations are finding ways to "crowd-source" social media to help set the regulatory agenda and make decisions (Mickoleit 2014:4). Social media has the potential to "engage stakeholders who have heretofore been on the sidelines, tap into the dispersed knowledge of the public, bring new voices to the table, and democratize the process" (Herz 2013:28). Regulatory organizations are beginning to use "ideation tools" to streamline the process of distilling massive social media input into usable information about public preferences (Herz 2013:42-45). In the United States, President Obama's Open Government Initiative has encouraged agencies to use "blogs, wikis, and social networks, as a means of...conducting virtual public meetings" (Sunstein 2010).

Sometimes regulatory organizations opt for proactive disclosure (for instance, where certain requests are likely to be repeated) (Holder 2009), but these mechanisms more generally require action by the public to initiate disclosure, and then the information is only released to that party (Shkabatur 2012:89).

2. Open Meeting Policies

An important corollary method of transparency is open meeting requirements. Many regulatory organizations are subject to some kind of open meeting law, which generally requires that important meetings be open to public observation. Again, the U.S. Government in the Sunshine Act of 1976 is a paradigmatic example (Thomas 1985). Other similar laws cover other forms of public engagement. For instance, the Federal Advisory Committee Act of 1974 requires that advisory committee meetings be open to the public (Karty 2005; Croley & Funk 1997).

3. Whistleblower Protection Policies

Whistleblower protections for informants within government are often a necessary complement to these traditional transparency laws (Coglianese et al. 2008:15). Whistleblowers can help ensure that a government's decision not to share information is based on legitimate reasons (e.g., the need to protect confidential information) and not on mere expediency for the regulatory organization or some other nefarious motive.

D. Digital Methods of Transparency and Open Government

Just as ongoing developments in the world of Web 2.0 are transforming public engagement methods, they are beginning to change how transparency is conceived and delivered, as well as the very purposes it is supposed to serve.

1. Moving Analog Methods of Transparency Online and Enhancing Proactive Information Release

Greater technological development has facilitated a dramatic expansion of the scope of analog transparency methods, and has allowed for an important shift toward *proactive* transparency that goes well beyond the traditional approach to what might be called "fishbowl transparency" or "open book government"—a kind of transparency which makes many or most governmental transactions public (Coglianese 2009:537; Dunleavy & Margetts 2010; Jaeger & Bertot 2010; Bertot et al. 2010). Regulators continue to work with FOI laws to "streamline" the FOIA request process and aim for greater proactive release of relevant information through online portals such as *Data.gov* and other agency websites (Coglianese et al. 2008). The change to digital transparency has also included wide-ranging efforts to disseminate information about agency activities in a more interactive way using highly functional web sites (Coglianese 2012), mobile "apps" (Sandoval-Almazan et al. 2012), and social media presences on sites like Facebook and Twitter (Jaeger & Bertot 2010:372).

2. Open Information in Service of Collaboration

A defining feature in this new approach to transparency is its emphasis on encouraging the proactive release of information to facilitate the *public's* capacity to solve policy problems (Noveck 2009; Goldstein & Dyson 2013; Linders 2012; OECD 2009). There has been a proliferation of open government data policies and portals across the globe in recent years (Ubaldi 2013). This approach can be illustrated in the regulatory context in the Obama Administration's "Open Government Initiative," or "Government 2.0 Initiative," which seeks to expand the level of transparency, public participation, and collaboration in government-public relationships (Coglianese 2009; Jones 2009:1262; Harrison et al. 2012:1-2). The Open Government Initiative requires regulatory organizations in the United States to "publish information online in an open format that can be retrieved, downloaded, indexed, and searched by commonly used web search applications," take steps to "improve the quality of government information available to the public," and "create and institutionalize a culture of open government" (Orszag 2009; Harrison et al. 2012:84).

In addition, regulatory organizations must develop strategic action plans for transparency that will assemble "inventories" of "high-value information" and "foster[] the public's use of this information" (Orszag 2009). The U.S. Government alone has made approximately 390,000 datasets available on *Data.gov* (Sandoval-Almazan et al. 2012:30; Shkabatur 2012:80). Several other countries—including the United Kingdom, Canada, and Australia—have followed suit, developing their own plans for open government (Harrison et al. 2012). A new multi-national Open Government Partnership has begun the process of developing country-specific action plans for incorporating many of the basic features of the U.S. Open Government Initiative in other nations (Harrison et al. 2012).³

In practice, open government data policies have catered to segments of the public with the capacity to make sense of what might otherwise look like a flood of useless information (Lassinanti et al. 2014). While much of the data released may not be useful to an average citizen, it may be meaningful to those with specialized training.

III: Evidence of Learning and Legitimacy in Public Engagement and Transparency Methods

In this section, we summarize key research findings about the degree to which public engagement and transparency approaches achieve their promise with regard to the two major rationales offered on their behalf—i.e., that they promote learning and legitimacy—and the conditions under which they appear to work best. Overall, the empirical literature suggests that the methods described in Part 2 can and often do contribute to public learning and regulatory legitimacy, but there are no clear formulas for success. Results depend not just on the intrinsic characteristics of the engagement method, but on the external and internal factors that shape the context in which regulators make and implement policy (Rowe & Frewer 2000; Beierle & Cayford 2002). These include, among other things:

³http://www.opengovpartnership.org/sites/default/files/attachments/OGP_actionplan_guide%20FINAL_0.pdf

- The regulator's motivations for seeking public input in the first place;
- The resources available;
- The level of conflict that exists with respect to a particular issue and the degree to which it has become the subject of partisan political debate; and
- The regulator's openness to listening and the value they place on information gathered through the process.

A. Regulators' Learning from Broadly Inclusive Engagement Methods: Comment Periods

Few empirical studies on this subject attempt to measure learning directly (Kerwin & Langbein 1995; Fishkin 2009; Moffitt 2014). A much larger number of studies examine regulators' *responsiveness* to public input: i.e., the degree to which public input changes regulators' decisions (Halvorsen 2006; Adams 2004; Alkadry 2003; Cole & Caputo 1984; Checkoway 1981; Lando 2003; Lawrence et al. 1997; Lukensmeyer & Boyd 2004; Marinetto 2003; Golden 1998; Balla 1998; Nixon et al. 2002; Yackee 2005; Cuéllar 2005; Yackee & Yackee 2006; Shapiro 2007; Shapiro 2013). Regulatory responsiveness may indicate that the regulator has listened to the public's views and incorporated them into their decisions.

Numerous studies have examined regulators' responsiveness to public comments received in rules proposed by U.S. federal agencies (Golden 1998; Balla 1998; Nixon et al. 2002; Yackee 2005; Cuéllar 2005; Yackee & Yackee 2006; Shapiro 2007; Shapiro 2013). Studies range from case studies of agency responses to one or several rules to broader investigations of responses to comments received in hundreds of rulemakings across numerous agencies.

Golden (1998) analyzed regulators' responses to comments received in 11 rules proposed by 3 U.S. federal agencies. She found that most of the changes regulators made in response to comments were "minimal" things such as "definitional changes, changes in deadlines, and changes to procedural issues such as record-keeping requirements" (Golden 1998:259). Regulators were responsive to comments that pointed to language in a draft rule that were clear or imposed unnecessary inconvenience upon those who had to comply. In one case, when all seven commenters raised the same objection, regulators abandoned a proposed rule altogether (Golden 1998:259). Shapiro (2007), examining a larger dataset of more than 900 U. S. federal regulations, found that agencies made changes in response to comments nearly half the time. In another study, this time of 12 rules with a high level of economic impact, Shapiro (2013) found that regulators made changes in response to 42 percent of the arguments raised by commenters. Most of the changes were to clarify a draft rule's language and intent.

Other studies have found regulators making more substantial changes in response to comments received. Yackee (2005) examined the impact of comments on 40 proposed rules she considered "typical" of the day-to-day work of federal regulators in the United States. She found that regulators modified proposals in response to comments in 90 of 183 cases (49%) and made "large" changes to 11 rules (Yackee 2005:111). Yackee (2005:105) attributed regulators' responsiveness to the fact that comments "provide a new source of information and expertise"

16

⁴ Of course, regulators' responsiveness may also reflect the power of the individuals and groups who submit them (Yackee & Yackee 2006; Carpenter & Moss 2014).

for regulators. Regulators were also responsive to suggestions for changes when there was a high degree of consistency among commenters (Yackee 2005). In an analysis of regulations developed by three U.S. federal agencies, Cuéllar (2005:417, 498) found that regulators made "substantial modifications" in response to comments received, particularly those she considered "sophisticated"—that showed legal knowledge, were logically reasoned, and included empirical evidence to back up claims. Participants themselves consistently report high levels of perceived efficacy in commenting (Yackee 2014; Furlong & Kerwin 2005).

Research suggests that regulators are much less responsive to public input obtained through public hearings. Numerous studies from the United States suggest that regulators often ignore or misinterpret public perspectives shared at hearings and meetings, perhaps because of the difficulty of orally communicating sophisticated input (Halvorsen 2006; Adams 2004; Alkadry 2003; Cole & Caputo 1984; Checkoway 1981; Lando 2003; Lawrence et al. 1997; Lukensmeyer & Boyd 2004; Marinetto 2003).

B. Public Learning from Broadly Inclusive Engagement Methods: Comment Periods and Public Hearings

Comment periods can provide learning opportunities for those outside government, in addition to regulators. When questioned about what they learned from participating in rulemaking, members of the public in the United States reported that they developed a deeper understanding of the rule itself, the law, and the regulatory organization promulgating the rule (Kerwin & Langbein 1995). Comment periods also served to alert interest groups and other members of the public to regulators' plans, sometimes motivating them to seek help from elected officials to exert political pressure to advance their interests (West 2004).

Evidence suggests that public hearings and community meetings can be important mechanisms for public learning. While many members of the public maintain that their input at public meetings does not make a difference in decisions (Halvorsen 2006, McComas 2003), meetings of this sort may allow them to gather information about government plans affecting their community (Fung 2006). McComas et al. (2006) studied citizen motivations for participating in public meetings to discuss cancer rates. The most common reason cited for attending was "to get information from authorities" (60%), followed by "concern about risk" (36%) (McComas et al. 2006:683). Another study that investigated citizens' reasons for participating in a public meeting about local landfills, found that 77 percent attended to hear officials' explanations about landfill operations (McComas 2003). Most people show up not to express their viewpoint, but to observe interaction among regulators, public officials, and representatives of advocacy groups and absorb information that is relevant to them (Fung 2006).

C. Joint Learning from Collaborative Methods: Expert Advisory Committees, Citizen Panels, Deliberative Polling, and Negotiated Rulemaking

Research suggests that more interactive engagement methods may have a special role in promoting learning among both regulators and the public. In a meta-analysis of hundreds of case studies of public engagement, Beierle & Cayford (2002:38) found that "[h]igh performers are characterized by their use of more-intensive mechanisms for involving the public (such as

negotiations and mediations)." These findings are echoed in a number of institution-specific studies discussed below.

1. Expert Advisory Panels

Several in-depth studies have examined the role of expert advisory committees in policy making in the United States and Europe (Moffitt 2010; Moffitt 2014; Carpenter 2004; Carptenter 2010). Results from these investigations suggest that advisory committees can provide a platform for both informing internal regulatory decisions (Moffitt 2010; Moffitt 2014; Lavertu & Weimer 2011; Lavertu et al. 2012) as well as dispersing regulators' knowledge to the public (Moffitt 2010; Moffitt 2014). Moffitt's (2014:28) extensive study of advisory committees in pharmaceutical regulation in the United States found that pharmaceuticals that had been the subject of advisory committee reviews were significantly less likely to cause post-market safety problems. Observing hundreds of hours of advisory committee meetings, Moffitt concluded that this approach allowed regulators to gather detailed information about how regulations work in practice. This intensive engagement method allowed regulators and those subject to regulation to "create new knowledge" about how policy would shape practice that neither would be able to access working independently, resulting in more effective safety regulation (Moffitt 2014:236). In another study, Moffitt (2010) found that regulators tend to seek advice from expert advisory committees on high-risk tasks. In addition to learning, advisory committees help regulators share the risk of policy failure (Moffitt 2010).

2. Citizen Panels/Juries

Research suggests that often citizen panels' recommendations have little impact on public policy (Crosby & Nethercut 2005; Elstub 2014). One study examined the use of citizen panels to generate policies to control non-point sources of water pollution in Minnesota. Policy makers agreed at the outset to give "serious attention" to citizen panel recommendations (Crosby et al. 1986:177). In the end, however, most of the panel's recommendations were not adopted. Another study looked at the role of a citizen panel in transportation planning in Colorado. The citizen panel advised the municipal transportation advisory committee (TAC) responsible for developing the region's master plan. Over the course of one year, 147 citizens participated in interviews and surveys, each providing an average of seven hours of participation (Kathlene & Martin 1991). Recommendations the TAC included in the master plan were mostly ones the citizen panel had endorsed; only 8 percent of policies were recommendations the citizen panel had rejected (Kathlene & Martin 1991). Citizen panels may be best suited for developing recommendations in new policy areas "where community opinion and policy direction have yet to be officially defined" (Kathlene & Martin 1991:61). Regulators should also consider that citizen panels and juries are costly: by one estimate, the cost of running a citizen jury ranges from approximately US \$24,000 to US \$45,000 (Elstub 2014:167).

3. Deliberative Polls

Deliberative polls have been used to inform and assess the public's views on issues such as Britain's role in the European Union, United States foreign policy, and whether Australia should become a republic (Fishkin & Luskin 2005). Research suggests that participants' views

often change over the course of the deliberation (Fishkin & Luskin 2005). As participants explore the issue in depth, they discover that "the positions they initially held were not where they really wanted to be" (Fishkin & Luskin 2005:293). In many instances, researchers have documented significant gains—from 10 to 73 percent—in participants' knowledge about the issue being deliberated (Fishkin & Luskin 2005:291).

Learning may even be possible in situations of deep suspicion and conflict (Fishkin 2009). Deliberative polls have been used to inform and assess public opinion concerning the role of indigenous people in Australian history, the treatment of the Roma in Bulgaria, and education policy for Protestants and Catholics in Northern Ireland (Fishkin 2009). In each case, conveners were able to recruit a representative sample of the population—including appropriate numbers from majority and minority groups—and foster "conscientious participation and equal consideration" (Fishkin 2007:161). Still, the costs of deliberative polling can be significant—by one estimate, the cost of a deliberative poll is approximately US \$300,000 (Elstub 2014:169).

Some scholars question the learning benefits of deliberation. Rodriguez & McCubbins (2006) used experimental techniques to assess the role of deliberative sessions in fostering learning among participants. They found that deliberation made it difficult for people to determine who was most knowledgeable and trustworthy. As a result, the people in these experiments chose outcomes that reduced, rather than enhanced, their welfare (Rodriguez & McCubbins 2006).

4. Negotiated Rulemaking

Some evidence suggests that negotiated rulemaking may also set the stage for collaborative learning. Participants in early negotiated rulemaking activities in the United States report that they learned about the "technical or scientific aspects" of a proposed rule, the "issues associated" with it, the "positions" of other parties, and "reasons why these positions were taken" (Freeman & Langbein 2000:88; Beierle & Cayford 2002). Negotiated rulemaking has had limited success in the United States, despite the enactment of the Negotiated Rulemaking Act of 1996. Not all negotiations end with a consensus (ACUS 1990), and even when a consensus results, the agency is not bound to follow that consensus after public comment (Coglianese 1997). Additional costs to the U.S. EPA for its first seven negotiated rulemakings alone were over \$650,000 (Coglianese 1997). Most importantly, this method has been ineffective in avoiding judicial review (Coglianese 1997; Coglianese & Allen 2003)—one of the main reasons advocates offered in favor of adopting the procedure.

D. Contributions of Public Engagement to Legitimacy

Over the past several decades, researchers have studied the factors that contribute to the legitimacy of regulatory organizations. A chief factor is the public's assessment of a regulatory organization's fairness, particularly its *procedural* fairness. By procedural fairness we mean public perceptions about fair or unfair treatment.⁵ A large and growing body of research

-

⁵ Procedural fairness is distinct from distributional fairness, which refers to the just and equitable distribution of material outcomes from regulatory decisions.

suggests that perceptions of fair or unfair treatment are some of the strongest factors influencing public assessments of a regulatory organization's legitimacy (Lindet al. 1993; Mazerolle et al. 2012; Tyler 1990; Tyler 2011; Lind 2015). A second important factor is the degree to which participation is balanced and includes people with diverse perspectives and backgrounds. Public engagement is often viewed as inequitable and illegitimate without balance and broad inclusion (Karty 2005; Walters 2012; OECD 2009:ch. 3).

1. Fairness

Research on fairness cuts across the different engagement approaches and addresses the ways that regulatory organizations interact with the public more generally. Research suggests that the public bases its assessments of fairness on several factors:

- First, citizens want regulators to give them "voice"— to provide them with opportunities to express their views and listen to them (Lind 2015:28). Giving citizens a voice does not mean that regulators relinquish control over decisionmaking. It does require, however, that regulators show that they have taken citizen views into account—that they have "processed" citizen voices (Lind 2015:29).
- Second, the public wants respectful treatment. The politeness of a regulator's language and tone and the consideration the regulator shows in the location and timing of public meetings all play a role in public assessments of the degree to which regulators value their participation (Lind 2015).
- Third, the public wants regulators to explain the reasons for their actions. By providing full and comprehensible explanations, officials send the message that they value the perspectives and information that the public has to offer (Lind 2015). Moreover, it is possible that, by actually articulating clear reasons for the action taken, regulators may even persuade members that a decision is substantively desirable (Seidenfeld 1992; Seidenfeld 2013).

Research shows that when people perceive that regulators have treated them fairly—have listened to them, respected them, and explained their actions—they are less likely to challenge their decisions in courts, more likely to reach settlements, and more likely to be loyal to and trust decision-makers (Lind 2015:18). A study of public meetings held by 27 U.S. federal government agencies over a 10-year period found that agencies that held more public meetings faced fewer challenges in court (Lee 2014:397). By design, deliberative approaches include many of the features of procedural justice that enhance public perceptions of fairness. Often, discussions are facilitated by moderators who have been trained in fostering mutual respect, encouraging quiet people to speak up and talkative people to listen more. Participants are urged to articulate arguments and give due consideration to others' arguments. Public hearings and deliberative approaches that attend carefully to procedural fairness may be among the most effective methods for enhancing regulatory legitimacy.

Deliberative processes do not always reduce litigiousness, however. A detailed study of negotiated rules promulgated by the U.S. EPA found that rules subjected to this form of deliberation were more often litigated than rules developed through the conventional comment

process (Coglianese 1997). Negotiated rulemaking may heighten conflict if regulators inadvertently leave key parties out of the process or fail to meet the terms of the agreement, or if participants have different understanding of the meaning of consensus. The deliberation associated with negotiation may itself contribute to conflict by encouraging participants to focus on the aspects of the rule they do not like, thereby raising expectations that agreement over every issue is possible (Coglianese 1997:1325).

When regulators engage with groups of citizens organized around a particular interest, the benefits of procedural fairness appear to be smaller compared to when they engage with citizens concerned about their individual interest. Leung et al. (2007) conducted experiments to explore the significance of procedural fairness in disputes concerning cultural and political differences. In each experiment, people focused more on how the outcome of a dispute impacted their group than on the degree to which they were listened to and treated with respect (Leung et al. 2007). Of course, fair deliberative procedures can themselves foster some feeling of inclusion by opening the door to groups and organizations, such as Aboriginal and other minority groups, who may be traditionally left out of regulatory decision making. But groups engaged in long-standing conflicts are less likely to focus on procedural fairness than individuals, and are more likely to focus steadfastly on outcomes that advance their material self-interest (Leung et al. 2007).

2. Balance

An important challenge for regulators is achieving an appropriate mix of participants, as imbalances could affect the perceived legitimacy or impartiality of the regulator.

Imbalances are likely to result as a matter of course in broadly inclusive fora. Historically, business interests have played a disproportionately large role in comment periods and expert advisory committees (see, e.g., Karty 2004; Petracca 1986; Coglianese 1994; Yackee & Yackee 2006; Kirilenko et al. 2014). For instance, in a study of more than 1,500 comments filed in response to U.S. EPA proposed rules, corporations and business interests contributed 60 percent of comments, while individual members of the public contributed just 6 percent (Coglianese 2006). Lack of balance is also a problem for e-rulemaking. Those who participate electronically tend to be more affluent and educated (Reddick 2011; Balla 2012). Evidence of disproportionate *influence* for business is mixed. A study of comments submitted to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission found that business-affiliated groups had no stronger influence than others (Nixon et al. 2002). A review of public engagement in a U.S. EPA pesticide rule found that regulators largely ignored the comments from business interests (Magat et al. 1986; Kraft & Kamieniecki 2007).

Although public hearings are in theory open to anyone, research indicates that those who attend are not usually representative of the general population: they tend to be "older, whiter, more affluent, more educated, and more likely to be male than the citizens within their community" (Halvorsen 2006:153). Those who participate may have certain personalities and lifestyles. They tend to be "curious, fearful, and available" (McComas et al. 2006:690). They are more likely to be angry, and tend to be more risk averse (Halvorsen 2006)—characteristics that do not necessarily make them well suited to help regulators anticipate and address policy

challenges. Some of these persistent patterns may reflect different incentives members of the public have for taking the time and effort to engage in public policy. Those who have much to lose have substantial incentives to attend public meetings and express their views (Wilson 1980).

Lack of balance has been shown to undermine the effectiveness of advisory committees: committees with diverse participation are better able to understand the policy problems regulators are seeking to address, anticipate issues that are likely to arise in implementation, and identify innovative solutions (Karty 2004). Karty (2004:430-32) reviewed responses to a survey that the U.S. General Accounting Office distributed to 900 members of federal advisory committees concerning committee composition and effectiveness. He found that balance in "interests as well as viewpoints" enhance both the quality of advice as well as its credibility (Karty 2004:430).

Usually, those who develop and use deliberative approaches design them to include a diverse mix of participants. They may select participants through random sampling, sometimes stratifying the sample to include characteristics of interest such as participants' level of income, education, or age (Croley & Funk 1997). Of course, those who are selected are free to choose whether to join the deliberation (Elstub 2014). Some evidence suggests that those who do participate fit the same general profile of people who engage in classic participatory approaches—they tend to be better-educated, wealthier, and more comfortable expressing their views (Jacobs et al. 2009). Neblo et al. (2013) challenge this conclusion. These researchers conducted two surveys—the first of citizens' attitudes about participating in a hypothetical deliberation, and the second testing their actual participation in an online deliberation with their member of the U.S. House of Representatives. They found a great willingness to deliberate, especially among those typically left out of public engagement processes (Neblo et al. 2010:571).

That said, some research suggests that, instead of helping each participant develop his or her knowledge and opinions, deliberation may polarize participants' perspectives (Mendelberg 2002). Schkade et al. (2006) organized deliberative sessions in two Colorado communities to test how intensive discussions shaped policy preferences. They found that in both cities deliberation resulted in "ideological amplification—an amplification of preexisting tendencies" (Schkade et al. 2006: 3). Views became more homogenous and less diverse. These authors caution that if a group's preexisting tendency is biased, a deliberative process could result in a socially disadvantageous result (Schkade et al. 2006: 15-16).

E. Contributions of Transparency Approaches to Learning

By establishing pathways for citizens to participate in regulatory decisions, opening portals to share vast troves of information regulatory organizations routinely collect, and releasing information about government performance, transparency has the potential to create important opportunities for learning. In addition to describing developments in this rapidly advancing area, researchers are testing these relationships through case studies, surveys, and experimental techniques. Evidence suggests that in some respects transparency is failing to achieve purported benefits, but in other ways it appears to be succeeding in novel, unanticipated ways.

The results from the first generation of transparency initiatives, geared to facilitating public participation in regulatory decisionmaking, have been modest so far. Despite its promise, deploying electronic technologies to enhance public opportunities to participate in rulemaking has not yielded what many hoped it would. As one commentator put it, "while the *mechanics* of...rulemaking have changed, and very much for the better, the *nature* of the process remains essentially what it was before the move online" (Herz 2013:8). The quantity, nature, and quality of public comment on regulatory proposals have not changed much in the United States with the advent of first-generation e-rulemaking (Balla & Daniels 2007; Coglianese 2006; Krawiec 2013). Projects such as Regulation Room at Cornell University, which have studied the impact of rulemaking through electronic interfaces on the number and quality of public comments, have found activity to fall well below expectations (Farina et al. 2011; Coglianese 2006). Few if any government videos, blogs, or Twitter feeds about rulemaking have captured the public's attention sufficiently to inspire individuals to share it with others (Herz 2013:35).

Many regulatory organizations now maintain a presence on Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, and other social media (Herz 2013, Mickoleit 2014). Some government social media have sizeable followings: @Number10Gov reaches 4.2 percent of the population in the United Kingdom, and @WhiteHouse reaches 1.6 percent of the U.S. population (Mickoleit 2014:17), and some of the benefits of social media are beginning to emerge. Some governments are using social media to gather information about the public's policy priorities (Mickoleit 2014). Examples abound of advocacy groups using social media to put issues on the agenda of regulatory organizations, and some governments have found ways to channel these initiatives to set priorities for policymaking. The Latvian parliament, for example, has created an online platform where citizens can add proposals to the legislative agenda (Mickoleit 2014:29).

Governments are finding that social media may be particularly useful for improving the responsiveness and efficiency of their services (Herz 2013; Mickoleit 2014). For example, the Open311 system in the United States allows members of the public to report lapses in government services and check the status of service requests online. The government of Chile uses its official Facebook and Twitter accounts to learn about public service needs and direct its citizens to appropriate departments and resources (Mickoleit 2014:40).

A new generation of open data is creating the potential for previously unimagined opportunities for learning. As Noveck (2009:43) explains, "the Internet makes it possible to design methods for soliciting better expertise sooner from private citizens". This potential is being realized through the peer-to-patent system in the United States (Noveck 2009) and a host of municipal initiatives (Goldstein & Dyson 2013). The evidence is mostly positive, especially from consumers of the government data, but it is also mostly driven by case studies.

F. Contributions of Transparency Approaches to Legitimacy

In addition to fostering new learning, transparency has the potential to strengthen public perceptions about the legitimacy and fairness of government. By sharing information, regulators allow the public to observe their activities and hold them to account. They send the message that they value the public's voice in regulatory decisions. Is this potential being achieved in practice?

Table 4. Public Engagement Methods: Characteristics and Contributions to Learning and Legitimacy

	Inclusive← →Exclusive	Interactive← →Static	Shared Authority ← → Retained Authority	Evidence of Learning	Evidence of Balance
Public Comment Periods	Very Inclusive (Formally Open)	Generally Static (Unless Structured Response Period)	Retained Authority	Considerable evidence of regulators' learning (Golden 1998; Shulman 2007, 2013; Yackee 2005)	Business interests predominate (Petracca 1986; Coglianese 1994; Yackee & Yackee 2006)
Public Hearings	Very Inclusive (Formally Open)	Less Static (Depends on Convener Style)	Retained Authority	Little evidence of regulators' learning (Halvorsen 2006; Adams 2004)	Educated, affluent, and dissatisfied tend to predominate (Halvorsen 2006; McComas et al. 2006)
Expert Advisory Committees	Least Inclusive (Experts Only)	Very Interactive	Generally Retained Authority	Considerable evidence of regulator and public learning (Moffitt 2010, 2014)	Business interests predominate (Karty 2004)
Citizen Panels/Juries & Discussion Groups	Moderately Inclusive (Representative Balancing)	Very Interactive	Generally Retained Authority	Some evidence of public learning, but recommendations carry little weight (Crosby & Nethercut 2005; Elstub 2014)	Selection process intended to achieve balance (Croley & Funk 1997)
Deliberative Polling	Moderately Inclusive (Population Sampling)	Very Interactive	Generally Retained Authority	Considerable evidence of public learning (Fishkin & Luskin 2005; Fishkin 2009)	Balance through random sampling (Fishkin & Luskin 2005; Fishkin 2009)
Negotiated Rulemaking	Less Inclusive (Representative Balancing)	Very Interactive	Often Shared Authority	Evidence of public learning (Freeman & Langbein 2000; Beierle & Cayford 2002)	Selection process intended to achieve balance (Coglianese 1997)

The relationship between transparency and public perceptions of the trustworthiness and legitimacy of government is complex (Hood 2006). Auger (2014) used experimental survey methods to show that greater degrees of organizational reputation for transparency and actual transparency in communication were associated with generally higher levels of trust in the organization among respondents.

Other research suggests that the relationship between transparency and legitimacy may be somewhat culturally dependent. In cultures where public confidence in government is high and regulators hold an elevated place in social hierarchies such that citizens generally accept regulators' authority, transparency policies can lead people to question regulators' competence

(Grimmelikhuijsen et al. 2013:583). In such contexts, "citizens interpret information afforded to those through transparency policies as evidence that their government is not as omniscient as they previously thought" (Grimmelikhuijsen et al. 2013:583).

Public perceptions about the appropriateness of transparency may also depend on the policy context (de Fine Licht 2014). For policies concerning difficult tradeoffs, for example between safety and cost, transparency did little to improve public perceptions of legitimacy. For policies concerning more routine policy matters, transparency had a positive effect. The effectiveness of transparency may be partially driven by cultural factors that are difficult to account for, and which certainly do not allow for a one-size-fits-all approach (Grimmelikhuijsen & Meijer 2014; Grimmelikhuijsen et al. 2013).

We summarize the characteristics of the major public engagement methods (including the tradeoffs on the major dimensions of design choice) and their contributions to learning and legitimacy in Table 4.

IV: Considerations for Implementing Effective Public Engagement and Transparency Strategies

Public engagement and transparency hold promise for strengthening the effectiveness of regulatory organizations. In this Part, we provide basic considerations and insights that may help regulators develop strategies that maximize the potential of these important policy tools.

Principle #1: Engage and Inform the Public Early and Often

Perhaps it goes without saying, but the benefits of learning and legitimacy that public engagement and transparency impart on the regulatory process are not likely to materialize if regulators only resort to them *after* critical decisions have been made. Interactions between regulators and the public are much more meaningful if they occur early in the process, perhaps as early as the priority-setting, or agenda-setting, stage. On the learning side, regulators that engage the public and disclose relevant information at this early stage can expect that they will receive more actionable information from the public, both in terms of the actual task of priority-setting as well as later on in the process, as participants will likely be galvanized to continue participating, learning, and contributing once they are involved. On the legitimacy side, citizens and groups are more likely to accept a process in which they feel they have a potentially effective voice (Lind 2015), and the opportunities for shaping the discussion are generally much greater the earlier in the process the public is brought in. Indeed, in light of these benefits, there has been a worldwide call to give citizens "equal standing...in setting the agenda, proposing policy options and shaping the policy dialogue" (OECD 2001:12; Macintosh 2004:30).

Most the time, regulators use the tools of public engagement and transparency only after making critical decisions about agendas and alternatives. We have come across very few examples of regulatory organizations making any kind of commitment to public engagement at the earliest stages of the policymaking process, except recently. The practice of "after the fact" public engagement has in fact begun to change with the advent of advanced comment periods (Carlitz & Gunn 2002), the proliferation of advisory groups subject to open meeting

requirements (Moffitt 2014), and experimentation with tools such as the "We the People" petitioning in the United States⁶ and e-petitioning in Scotland (Macintosh 2003:55-56). While these tools are still infrequently used and, as of yet, have not produced much in the way of empirical evidence, regulators would do well to consider using existing methods of engagement and ICTs to push the first point of engagement earlier in the process.

Principle #2: Practice Procedural Fairness & Neutrality in Every Public Interaction

Regulatory organizations that invest in procedural fairness and neutrality enjoy greater public trust and support (see Lind 2015 and discussion in Part III). Regulatory organizations can show the public that they are fair by listening to the public's voice, showing respect, and providing reasons for their actions. These steps, while easy to understand intuitively, are more difficult to put into practice. They depend on "issues of style and nuances of behavior" that regulators may have trouble grasping and integrating into everyday interactions with the public (Lind 2015:8). But steps to establish procedural fairness are clearly needed. Research discussed in Part III points to a widespread public perception that regulators generally ignore or misinterpret input provided in one of the most accessible methods of public engagement (i.e., public hearings). That finding suggests that regulators are missing important opportunities to learn from the public and establish the legitimacy of their organizations. To address this need, many regulatory organizations are establishing training programs to help staff members learn the techniques of listening, respectful conduct, and providing explanations (Lind 2015). Training in the techniques of procedural fairness could help to enhance the effectiveness of many of the methods described in this review (Lind 2015). The benefits of procedural fairness extend beyond formal engagement methods discussed here. Integrating procedural fairness into all interactions with the public, from fielding inquiries over the telephone to conducting a site visit during compliance inspection, could strengthen the legitimacy of regulatory organizations significantly (Lind 2015).

Principle #3: Strive toward Diversity of Viewpoints and Experience

Regulators learn most when they have the opportunity to listen to the full range of perspectives on the issues that concern them (OECD 2009). A challenge running throughout the literature is how best to design public engagement so as to include a diversity and balance of points of view (Fishkin & Luskin 2005; Fund 2006; Golden 1998; Karty 2005; Moffitt 2014). To the extent that regulatory organizations opt for more narrow forms of public engagement such as expert advisory committees and deliberative fora, they need to recognize that gatekeeping decisions—such as standing to participate in consultation or sit on an advisory panel—can carry great significance for legitimacy and equity. Rather than rely on common and somewhat artificial categories of interests, such as "industry," "consumer," or "expert" groups, regulators should, to the extent possible, learn about the depth and nature of conflict around the policy area and recruit participants who reflect the actual interests at stake or are traditionally underrepresented (OECD 2009). A failure to do this could lead to a misbalanced or unrepresentative cross-section of the concerned public and risk de-legitimizing the deliberation (Crosby et al. 1986:171-72), especially if the regulator does not offer a more formally neutral,

_

⁶ https://petitions.whitehouse.gov/.

open opportunity for groups that are not included to comment on the proceedings. It is also for this reason that narrower, more deliberative approaches may be particularly appropriate at the earlier stages of policy development and agenda-setting, as there could be opportunities to involve the broader, more diffuse public in less deliberative fashion later on in the process.

Principle #4: Choose Methods that Fit the Purpose

In designing a public engagement strategy, regulators should understand the tradeoffs between the different approaches and the contexts in which each is most likely to be effective. Broadly inclusive methods such as comment periods can help regulators understand how proposed rules will impact those who must comply (Golden 1998; Yackee 2005). Only rarely is this approach effective for understanding the concerns of individual citizens and others far removed—in terms of physical distance, occupation, or interest—from the inner workings of government. Public hearings can be a way for regulators to share information with citizens, but those who show up tend not to represent the public at large in terms of demographic characteristics or opinions.

Intensive, deliberative approaches such as expert advisory groups, citizen panels and juries, and deliberative polls can offer significant value to regulators, especially when regulators may otherwise not understand how those subject to their rules will interpret and act upon them. Deliberative approaches can also move participants' viewpoints towards something approximating a general "public interest" as they are exposed to more information and are forced to confront and cooperate with opposing interests (Fishkin & Luskin 2005). With these approaches, regulators have greater control over who participates and how discussions are structured.

To the extent that a policy decision is marked by pervasive and fundamental conflict, regulatory organizations may decide that there are risks of engaging opposing groups in a small, intensely deliberative process such as a consultation, advisory committee, or citizen panels—risks like alienating "losing" groups when a final decision is made, thereby exacerbating conflict (Leung et al. 2007; Mansbridge 1983; Mendelberg 2002). In these kinds of cases, regulators may want to err on the side of broad forms of participation, such as public comment periods or public hearings that allow conflict to come out unadulterated. And even where the regulatory organization decides that deliberative mechanisms are appropriate, they should be cognizant that pervasive conflict may lie just beneath the surface of discussions. Their role may be proactively to engage or prop up marginalized perspectives in the discussion wherever possible, avoiding domination by more powerful perspectives.

Regulators should be aware that the choice of method is itself a signal to the public about its intentions, and reneging on an implicit promise to delegate responsibility to the public can make public engagement strategies backfire, leading to diminished legitimacy. For instance, negotiated rulemaking was promoted as a way to give interests more power and authority to develop a consensus among themselves, but because the regulators ultimately retained—and sometimes used—the authority to change the terms of the negotiated deal in later stages of the rulemaking, this method failed to stem the tide of litigation, substantially reduce regulatory conflict, or save regulators time (Coglianese 1997). If regulators are sincere about sharing some decision-making authority, they might be more inclined to employ more narrow forms of public

participation, such as negotiations, advisory committees, citizen juries or panels, consultations, and the like. If they are not, more arms-length methods with a broader scope, such as public comment periods or hearings, may be more appropriate.

The bottom line is that there is no one-size--fits-all approach to public engagement and transparency. Regulators should be prepared to understand the tradeoffs and their goals, and maximize the value delivered by choosing well-tailored mechanisms.

Principle #5: Embrace an Ethic of Pragmatic Experimentalism and Evaluation

Regulators often confront a highly uncertain public environment. For instance, regulators will often not know the extent of public dissatisfaction (or the potential of the public to aid in acting on the regulator's mandate) without engaging the public in preliminary fashion. Regulators should experiment with a variety of methods, institutions, and processes to engage and inform the public, but do so in a way that allows them to draw valid inferences about what works and what does not work to strengthen their effectiveness. Regulators should take experimental learning seriously by incorporating a concrete strategy for evaluation of specific institutions and processes (Ubaldi 2013; OECD 2014). Regulators should collect data, measure inputs, outputs, and outcomes, and seek to understand the causal impact their efforts have on positive outcomes, whether measured in terms of increased legitimacy, better policy outcomes, or something else (OECD 2014). If regulators commit to that process, they will ultimately save resources and maximize the benefits of public engagement and transparency.

Conclusion

In this review, we have emphasized what we and others consider two primary potential benefits of public engagement and transparency—opportunities for increased learning for regulators and the public and increased legitimacy of regulatory decisions and organizations. Public engagement and transparency have the potential to fill gaps in regulators' understanding about the nature and extent of problems, reveal public preferences and values, and improve regulatory oversight and decisionmaking (OECD 2009). Public engagement and transparency may even prevent regulators from relying too heavily on technical and scientific approaches to the exclusion of normative assessments. Equally important, public engagement and transparency have the potential to encourage "dialogue based in reason" (Rossi 1997:205) and bolster the public's perception of the fairness of regulatory decisions (Lind 2015). But these approaches come with potential pitfalls. If used inexpertly, public engagement and transparency can precipitate inept decisionmaking that conceals the underlying reasons for conflict, give certain interests undue influence (Carpenter & Moss 2014), drive up costs and delays (Rossi 1997), and undermine, rather than bolster, perceptions that decisions are fair (Mansbridge & Martin 2013).

Seeking to reap the potential benefits of public engagement and transparency, and avoid potential disadvantages, regulatory organizations have developed a wide array of public engagement methods. These methods vary in scope of participation, intensity of communication, and extent of authority that regulators share with the public. Comment periods and public hearings and meetings offer the widest scope and are the most inclusive. Advisory committees, citizen juries and panels, negotiated rulemakings, and deliberative polling offer greater intensity

of communication, but generally have a narrower scope in terms of numbers of participants. Sometimes regulators bestow a degree of authority on deliberative, intensive methods. Regulators also have wide choice with respect to the design of transparency approaches, releasing information broadly or to a narrower subset of the population. Recently, many governments have released huge amounts of data, and non-governmental organizations have joined with government in creating a collaborative commons to share and interpret this information. These emerging transparency approaches are too new to describe fully. They offer new possibilities to expand the scope of inclusiveness, intensity, and authority of engagement in the future.

Empirical research suggests that public engagement and transparency may contribute to the learning and legitimacy of regulatory organizations. Comment periods can help to inform regulatory decisions by providing regulators with access to new information and expertise. Researchers have been able to identify some changes that regulators have made in response to comments, suggesting that regulators may be learning from the information commenters provide. In many cases, however, changes are "minimal," which we interpret to mean that learning has also been minimal. While members of the public may gain some information by commenting on proposed rules and attending public hearings, research suggests that they learn more from more exclusive, intensive approaches such as deliberative polls. Advisory committees and other collaborative for amay offer greater potential for joint learning, especially when activities focus on areas where regulators and members of the public depend on each other to understand how policy shapes practice. Public engagement can bolster the perceived fairness of organizations when regulators take care to listen to citizen voices, treat them with respect, and explain the reasons for their decisions. But these benefits do not always hold—fair treatment appears to have little positive impact on the way that groups view the legitimacy of regulatory organizations. Many engagement approaches are hampered by imbalanced participation and domination by more affluent, educated, and influential individuals and organizations—imbalance that undermines their legitimacy. The track record of transparency initiatives' contributions to learning and legitimacy is similarly mixed. The impact of new open government approaches will likely require years or decades to understand, but initial assessments suggest that these approaches offer promise.

This review leads us to offer five principles for regulatory organizations seeking to design and implement public engagement and transparency approaches that can maximize their learning and legitimacy:

- Engage the public early and often, before important decisions are made
- Practice procedural fairness and neutrality in every public encounter
- Strive toward diversity of viewpoints and experience
- Choose methods that fit the purpose
- Embrace an ethic of pragmatic experimentalism and evaluation

These approaches will help strengthen the learning and legitimacy—and ultimately the effectiveness—of regulatory organizations.

References

- Ackerman, Bruce & James S. Fishkin (2003) "Deliberation Day," in J. Fishkin & P. Laslett, eds., *Debating Deliberative Democracy*. Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishing.
- Adams, Brian (2004) "Public Meetings and the Democratic Process," 64 *Public Administration Rev.* 43-54.
- Adler, Matthew D., & Eric A. Posner (2006) *New Foundations of Cost-Benefit Analysis*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Alemanno, Alberto (2014) "Stakeholder Engagement in Regulatory Policy." Prepared for the 11th Meeting of the Regulatory Policy Committee, OECD Conference Centre, Paris (3-4 Nov.).
- Alkadry, Mohamad G. (2003). Deliberative Discourse between Citizens and Administrators If Citizens Talk, will Administrators Listen?. 35 *Administration & Society* 184-209.
- Ansell, Chris, & Alison Gash (2007) "Collaborative Governance in Theory and Practice," 18 J. of Public Administration Research & Theory 543-71.
- Arnstein, Sherry R. (1969) "A Ladder of Citizen Participation," 35 J. of the American Institute of Planners 216-24.
- Ashcroft, John (2001) Memorandum from John Ashcroft, Attorney General, to Heads of All Federal Departments and Agencies, The Freedom of Information Act.
- Auger, Giselle A. (2014) "Trust Me, Trust Me Not: An Experimental Analysis of the Effect of Transparency on Organizations," 26 J. of Publics Relations Research 325-43.
- Balla, Steven J., & Benjamin M. Daniels (2007) "Information Technology and Public Commenting on Agency Regulations," 1 *Regulation & Governance* 46-67.
- Balla, Steven J., & Susan E. Dudley (2014) "Stakeholder Participation and Regulatory Policymaking in the United States." Report for the OECD, The George Washington University Regulatory Studies Center, Washington, DC (Oct.).
- Balla, Steven J. (1998) "Administrative Procedures and Political Control of the Bureaucracy," 92 *American Political Science Rev.* 663-73.
- Balla, Steven J. (2012) "Information Technology, Political Participation, and the Evolution of Chinese Policymaking," 21 *J. of Contemporary China* 655-73.
- Benjamin, B. (1984) Strong Democracy. Participatory Politics For A New Age. University of California.

- Barnes, Marian et al. (2003) "Constituting 'The Public' in Public Participation," 81 *Public Administration* 379-99.
- Beierle, Thomas C. (2002) Democracy On-Line: An Evaluation of the National Dialogue on Public Involvement in EPA Decisions. Washington, DC: Resources for the Future.
- Beierle, Thomas C. (2003) Discussing the Rules: Electronic Rulemaking and Democratic Deliberation. Washington, DC: Resources for the Future.
- Beierle, Thomas C., & Jerry Cayford (2002) *Democracy in Practice: Public Participation in Environmental Decisions*. Washington, DC: Resources for the Future.
- Bertot, John C. et al. (2010) "Using ICTs to Create a Culture of Transparency: E-government and Social Media as Openness and Anti-Corruption Tools for Societies," 27 *Government Information Quarterly* 264-71.
- Brandeis, Louis D. (1913) "What Publicity Can Do," Harper's Weekly 20.
- Brosi, Berry J., & Eric G. Biber (2012) "Citizen Involvement in the U.S. Endangered Species Act," 337 *Science* 802-3.
- Bohman, James (2009) "Epistemic Value and Deliberative Democracy," 18 *The Good Society* 28-34.
- Brandon, Barbara H., & Robert D. Carlitz (2002) "Online Rulemaking and Other Tools for Strengthening Our Civil Infrastructure," 54 *Administrative Law Rev.* 1421-78.
- Brown, Mark B. (2006) "Survey Article: Citizen Panels and the Concept of Representation," 14 *J. of Political Philosophy* 203-25.
- Carlitz, Robert D., & Rosemary W. Gunn (2002) "Online Rulemaking: A Step Toward E-Governance," 19 *Government Information Quarterly* 389-405.
- Carpenter, Danial, & David A. Moss, eds. (2013) *Preventing Regulatory Capture: Special Interest Influence and How to Limit It.* Cambridge, MA: Cambridge University Press.
- Carpenter, Daniel P. (2004) "Protection Without Capture: Product Approval by a Politically Responsive, Learning Regulator." 98 *American Political Science Rev.* 613-31.
- Carpenter, Daniel (2010) Reputation and Power: Organizational Image and Pharmaceutical Regulation at the FDA. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Cass, Noel (2006) "Participatory-Deliberative Engagement: A Literature Review." Economic & Social Research Council "Towards a Sustainable Energy Economy" Programme Working Paper 1.2, Mancester, U.K.

- Checkoway, Barry (1981) "The Politics of Public Hearings," 17 *J. of Applied Behavioral Science* 566-82.
- Coglianese, Cary, & Gary E. Marchant (2004) "Shifting Sands: The Limits of Science in Setting Risk Standards," 152 *University of Pennsylvania Law Rev.* 1255-360.
- Coglianese, Cary (1994) Challenging the Rules: Litigation and Bargaining in the Administrative *Process*. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan.
- Coglianese, Cary (1997) "Assessing Consensus: The Promise and Performance of Negotiated Rulemaking," 46 *Duke Law J.* 1255-349.
- Coglianese, Cary (2006) "Citizen Participation in Rulemaking: Past, Present, and Future," 55 *Duke Law J.* 943-68.
- Coglianese, Cary (2009) "The Transparency President? The Obama Administration and Open Government," 22 *Governance* 529-44.
- Coglianese, Cary et al. (2008) "Transparency and Public Participation in the Rulemaking Process: A Nonpartisan Presidential Transition Task Force Report." University of Pennsylvania Law School.
- Coglianese, Cary et al. (2004) "Seeking Truth for Power: Informational Strategy and Regulatory Policy Making," 89 *Minnesota Law Rev.* 277-336.
- Coglianese, Cary (2012) "Enhancing Public Access to Online Rulemaking Information," 2 *Michigan J. of Environmental & Administrative Law* 1-66.
- Cole, Richard. L., & David A. Caputo (1984) "The Public Hearing as an Effective Citizen Participation Mechanism: A Case Study of the General Revenue Sharing Program," 78 *American Political Science Rev.* 404-16.
- Croley, Steven P., & William F. Funk (1997) "The Federal Advisory Committee Act and Good Government," 14 *Yale J. on Regulation* 451-557.
- Crosby, Ned et al. (1986) "Citizen Panels: A New Approach to Citizen Participation," 46 *Public Administration Rev.* 170-78.
- Cuéllar, Mariano-Florentino (2005) "Rethinking Regulatory Democracy," 57 Administrative Law Rev. 411-99.
- De Fine Licht, Jenny (2014) "Policy Area as a Potential Moderator of Transparency Effects: An Experiment," 74 *Public Administration Rev.* 361-71.
- Dunleavy, Patrick, & Helen Z. Margetts (2010) "The Second Wave of Digital Era Governance." APSA 2010 Annual Meeting Paper.

- Ebbesson, Jonas (2008) "Public Participation," in D. Bodansky et al., eds. *The Oxford Handbook of International Environmental Law*. Oxford, UK: Oxford Handbooks Online.
- Elstub, Stephen (2014) "Mini-Publics: Issues and cases," in S. Elstub and P. McLaverty, eds. *Deliberative Democracy: Issues and Cases*, Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.
- Farina, Cynthia R. et al. (2011) "Rulemaking 2.0." Cornell Law Faculty Publications Paper # 179, Cornell eRulemaking Initiative, Ithaca, NY.
- Fidler, Courtney (2010) "Increasing the Sustainability of a Resource Development: Aboriginal Engagement and Negotiated Agreements," 12 *Environment, Development & Sustainability* 233-44.
- Fiorino, Daniel J. (1990) "Citizen Participation and Environmental Risk: A Survey of Institutional Mechanisms," 15 *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 226-43.
- Fishkin, James S., & Robert C. Luskin (2005) "Experimenting with a Democratic Ideal: Deliberative Polling and Public Opinion," 40 *Acta Politica* 284-98.
- Fishkin, James S. (2009) When the People Speak: Deliberative Democracy and Public Consultation. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Florini, A., ed. (2007) *The Right to Know: Transparency for an Open World.* New York: Columbia University Press.
- Freeman, Jody, & Laura I. Langbein (2000) "Regulatory Negotiation and the Legitimacy Benefit," 9 *N.Y.U. Environmental Law J.* 60-151.
- Fung, Archon (2006) "Varieties of Participation in Complex Governance," 66 *Public Administration Rev.* 66-75 (Dec. special issue).
- Fung, Archon (2015) "Putting the Public Back into Governance: The Challenges of Citizen Participation and Its Future," *Public Administration Rev.* (Feb. early review).
- Fung, Archon et al. (2007) Full Disclosure: The Perils and Promise of Transparency. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Funk, William (1997) "Bargaining Toward the New Millennium: Regulatory Negotiation and the Subversion of the Public Interest," 46 *Duke Law J.*, 1351-88.
- Furlong, Scott R., & Cornelius M. Kerwin (2005) "Interest Group Participation in Rule Making: A Decade of Change," 15 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 353-70.
- Golden, Marisa M. (1998) "Interest Groups in the Rule-Making Process: Who Participates? Whose Voices Get Heard?," 8 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 245-70.

- Goldstein, Brett, & Lauren Dyson (2013) Beyond Transparency: Open Data and the Future of Civic Innovation. San Francisco: Code for America Press.
- Gormley, William T., & Steven J. Balla (2004) *Bureaucracy and Democracy: Accountability and Performance*. Washington, DC: CQ Press.
- Grimmelikhuijsen, Stephan G., & Albert J. Meijer (2014) "The Effects of Transparency on the Perceived Trustworthiness of a Government Organization: Evidence from an Online Experiment," 24 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 137–57.
- Grimmelikhuijsen, Stephan et al. (2013) "The Effect of Transparency on Trust in Government: A Cross-National Comparative Experiment," 73 *Public Administration Rev.* 575-86.
- Gutmann, Amy, & Dennis Thompson (2002) "Deliberative Democracy Beyond Process," 10 *J. of Political Philosophy* 153-74.
- Gutmann, Amy, & Dennis Thompson (2004) Why Deliberative Democracy?. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Halvorsen, Kathleen E. (2006) "Critical Next Steps in Research on Public Meetings and Environmental Decision Making," 13 *Human Ecology Rev.* 150-60.
- Harrison, T. M., Guerrero, S., Burke, G. B., Cook, M., Cresswell, A., Helbig, N., & Pardo, T. (2012). Open government and e-government: Democratic challenges from a public value perspective. *Information Polity*, *17*(2), 83-97.
- Harrison, Teresa M. et al. (2012) "Creating Open Government Ecosystems: A Research and Development Agenda," 4 *Future Internet* 900-28.
- Harter, Philip J. (1982) "Negotiating Regulations: A Cure for Malaise," 71 *Georgetown Law J.* 1-118.
- Heald, David (2006) "Varieties of Transparency," in C. Hood & D. Heald, eds., *Transparency: The Key to Better Government?* New York: Oxford University Press.
- Herz, Michael (2013) *Using Social Media in Rulemaking: Possibilities and Barriers*. Report prepared for the Administrative Conference of the United States (21 Nov.).
- Hibbing, John R., & Elizabeth Theiss-Morse (2002) *Stealth Democracy: Americans' Beliefs about How Government Should Work*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ho, Alfred, & Paul Coates (2006) "Public Participation in Local Performance Measurement and Budgeting," in H. Frank, ed., *Public Financial Management*. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.

- Holder, E. (2009) Memorandum for Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies: The Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). Office of the Attorney General (Mar. 19, 2009), http://www.justice.gov/ag/foia-memo-march2009.pdf.
- Hood, Christopher (2006) "Transparency in Historical Perspective" in C. Hood and D. Heald, eds., *Transparency: The Key to Better Government?*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Irvin, Renee A., & John Stansbury (2004) "Citizen Participation in Decision-Making: Is it Worth the Effort?," 64 *Public Administration Rev.* 55-65.
- Jacobs, Lawrence R. et al.(2009) *Talking Together: Public Deliberation and Political Participation in America*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Jaeger, Paul T., & John Carlo Bertot (2010) "Transparency and Technological Change: Ensuring Equal and Sustained Public Access to Government Information," 27 *Government Information Quarterly* 371-76.
- Jasanoff, Sheila (2011) "The Practices of Objectivity in Regulatory Science," in C. Camic et al., eds., *Social Knowledge in the Making*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Jones, Gregory D. (2010) "Electronic Rulemaking in the New Age of Openness: Proposing a Voluntary Two-Tier Registration System for Regulations.gov," 62 *Administrative Law Rev.* 1261-85.
- Kahan, Dan. M. et al. (2011) "Cultural Cognition of Scientific Consensus," 14 J. of Risk Research 147-74.
- Kathlene, Lyn & John A. Martin (1991) "Enhancing Citizen Participation: Panel Designs, Perspectives, and Policy Formation," 10 *J. of Policy Analysis and Management* 46-63.
- Karty, Kevin D. (2005) "Membership Balance, Open Meetings, and Effectiveness in Federal Advisory Committees," 35 American Rev. of Public Administration 414-35.
- Kerwin, Cornelius. M., & Scott R. Furlong (2010) *Rulemaking: How Government Agencies Write Law and Make Policy* (4th ed.). Washington, DC: CQ Press.
- Kilgore, Heather E. (2004) "Signed, Sealed, Protected: Solutions to Agency Handling of Confidential Business Information in Informal Rulemaking," 56 *Administrative Law Rev.* 519-34.
- Kirilenko, Andrei et al. (2014) "Do U.S. Financial Regulators Listen to the Public? Testing the Regulatory Process with the RegRank Algorithm." Unpublished paper, Robert H. Smith School of Business, University of Maryland, College Park.

- Kosack, Stephen, & Archon Fung (2014) "Does Transparency Improve Governance?," 17 *Annual Rev. of Political Science* 65-87.
- Kraft, Michael E., & Sheldon Kamieniecki, eds. (2007) *Business and Environmental Policy:* Corporate Interests in the American Political System. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Krawiec, Kimberly D. (2013) "Don't 'Screw Joe the Plummer': The Sausage-Making of Financial Reform," 55 *Arizona Law Rev.* 53-103.
- Lando, Tom (2003) "The Public Hearing Process: A Tool for Citizen Participation, or a Path Toward Citizen Alienation?," 92 *National Civic Rev.* 73-82.
- Langbein, Laura I., & Cornelius M. Kerwin (2000) "Regulatory Negotiation Versus Conventional Rule Making: Claims, Counterclaims, and Empirical Evidence," 10 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 599-632.
- Lassinantti, Josefin et al. (2014) "Shaping Local Open Data Initiatives: Politics and Implications," 9 *J. of Theoretical & Applied Electronic Commerce Research* 17-33.
- Lavertu, Stéphane, & David L. Weimer (2011) "Federal Advisory Committees, Policy Expertise, and the Approval of Drugs and Medical Devices at the FDA," 21 *J. of Public Administration Research and Theory* 211-37.
- Lavertu, Stéphane et al. (2012) "Scientific Expertise and the Balance of Political Interests: MEDCAC and Medicare Coverage Decisions," 22 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 55-81.
- Lazarus, Richard J. (2009) "Super Wicked Problems and Climate Change: Restraining the Present to Liberate the Future" 94 *Cornell Law Rev.* 1153-233.
- Lee, Jongkon (2014) "Public Meetings for Efficient Administrative Performance in the United States," 37 *Public Performance & Management Rev.* 388-411.
- Lee, Gwanhoo, & Young Hoon Kwak (2012) "An Open Government Maturity Model for Social Media-Based Public Engagement," 29 *Government Information Quarterly* 492-503.
- Leung, Kwok et al. (2007) "Realpolitik Versus Fair Process: Moderating Effects of Group Identification on Acceptance of Political Decisions," 92 *J. of Personality & Social Psychology* 476-89.
- Lind, E. Allan, & Tom R. Tyler (1988) *The Social Psychology of Procedural Justice*. New York: Springer Science & Business Media.
- Lind, E. Allan (2015) Perceived Fairness and Regulatory Policy: A Behavioral Science Perspective on Government Citizen Interactions. Paris: OECD Publishing.

- Lind, E. Allan et al. (1993) "Individual and Corporate Dispute Resolution: Using Procedural Fairness as a Decision Heuristic," 38 *Administrative Science Quarterly* 224-51.
- Linders, Dennis (2012) "From E-Government to We-Government: Defining a Typology for Citizen Coproduction in the Age of Social Media," 29 *Government Information Quarterly* 446-54.
- Lubbers, Jeffrey S. (2012) *A Guide to Federal Agency Rulemaking* (4th ed). Washington, DC: Administrative Conference of the United States.
- Lukensmeyer, Carolyn, & Ashley Boyd (2004) "Putting the 'Public' Back in Management: Seven Principles for Planning Meaningful Citizen Engagement," 86 *Public Management* 10-15.
- Lukensmeyer, Carolyn J., & Lars Hasselblad Torres (2006) "Public Deliberation: A Manager's Guide to Citizen's Engagement." IBM Center for The Business of Government Collaboration Series, Washington, DC.
- Macintosh, Ann (2004) "Using Information and Communication Technologies to Enhance Citizen Engagement in the Policy Process," in *Promise and Problems of E-Democracy: Challenges of Online Citizen Engagement*. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- Mansbridge, Jane J. (1983) *Beyond Adversary Democracy*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Mansbridge, Jane, & Cathie Jo Martin, eds. (2013) "Negotiating Agreement in Politics: Report of the Task Force on Negotiating Agreement in Politics." American Political Science Association Task Force Report (Dec.).
- Marinetto, Michael (2003) "Who Wants to Be an Active Citizen? The Politics and Practice of Community Involvement," 37 *Sociology* 103-20.
- Masuda, Jeffrey R. et al. (2008) "Power, Knowledge, and Public Engagement: Constructing 'Citizenship' in Alberta's Industrial Heartland," 10 *J. of Environmental Policy & Planning* 359-80.
- Mazerolle, Lorraine et al. (2013) "Shaping Citizen Perceptions of Police Legitimacy: A Randomized Field Trial of Procedural Justice," 51 *Criminology* 33-63.
- McComas, Katherine A. (2003) "Trivial Pursuits: Participant Views of Public Meetings," 15 *J. of Public Relations Research* 91-115.
- McComas, Katherine A. et al. (2006) "Why Citizens Do and Do Not Attend Public Meetings about Local Cancer Cluster Investigations," 34 *Policy Studies J.* 671-98.

- McComas, Katherine et al. (2010) "The Rituals of Public Meetings," 70 *Public Administration Rev.* 122-30.
- McCubbins, Mathew D. et al. (1987) "Administrative Procedures as Instruments of Political Control," 3 J. of Law, Economics, & Organization 243-77.
- McCubbins, Mathew D., & Thomas Schwartz (1984) "Congressional Oversight Overlooked: Police Patrols Versus Fire Alarms," 28 *American J. of Political Science* 165-79.
- McGarity, Thomas O., & Wendy E. Wagner (2008) *Bending Science: How Special Interests Corrupt Public Health Research*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Mendelberg, Tali (2002) "The Deliberative Citizen: Theory and Evidence," 6 *Political Decision Making, Deliberation & Participation* 151-93.
- Mendelson, Nina A. (2012) "Should Mass Comments Count?," 2 Michigan J. of Environmental & Administrative Law 173-83.
- Michaels, David (2008). *Doubt is Their Product: How Industry's Assault on Science Threatens Your Health*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Mickoleit, Arthur (2014) "Social Media Use by Governments." OECD Working Papers on Public Governance No. 26, Paris.
- Moffitt, Susan L. (2010) "Promoting Agency Reputation through Public Advice: Advisory Committee Use in the FDA," 72 *J. of Politics* 880-93.
- Moffitt, Susan L. (2014) *Making Policy Public: Participatory Bureaucracy in American Democracy*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Naughton, Keith et al. (2009) "Understanding Commenter Influence During Agency Rule Development," 28 *J. of Policy Analysis & Management* 258-77.
- Neblo, Michael A. et al. (2010) "Who Wants to Deliberate—And Why?," 104 American Political Science Rev. 566-83.
- Neshkova, Milena I., & Hai Guo (2012) "Public Participation and Organizational Performance: Evidence from State Agencies," 22 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 267-88.
- Nixon, David C. et al. (2002) "With Friends Like These: Rule-Making Comment Submissions to the Securities and Exchange Commission," 12 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 59-76.

- Noveck, Beth S. (2009) Wiki Government: How Technology Can Make Government Better, Democracy Stronger, and Citizens More Powerful. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press.
- OECD (2001) Citizens as Partners: Information, Consultation and Public Participation in Policy-Making. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- OECD (2009) Focus on Citizens: Public Engagement for Better Policy and Services. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- OECD (2013) "OECD Best Practice Principles for the Governance of Regulators." Presented at the 9th Meeting of the Regulatory Policy Committee, OECD Conference Centre, Paris (12-13 Nov.).
- OECD (2014) Agenda, Workshop on Digital Government Indicators: Current Results and Way Forward in Data Collection, http://www.oecd.org/gov/public-innovation/agenda-workshop-digital-government-indicators.pdf (accessed 5 June 2015).
- Orszag, Peter R. (2009) *Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies*. Open Government Directive from Office of Management and Budget M-10-06.
- Parkinson, John (2003) "Legitimacy Problems in Deliberative Democracy," 51 *Political Studies* 180-96.
- Petracca, Mark P. (1986) "Federal Advisory Committees, Interest Groups, and the Administrative State," 13 *Congress & the Presidency* 83-114.
- Pettit, Philip (2012) *On the People's Terms: A Republican Theory and Model of Democracy*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Pina, Vicente et al. (2007) "Are ICTs Promoting Government Accountability?: A Comparative Analysis of E-Governance Developments in 19 OECD Countries," 18 *Critical Perspectives on Accounting* 583-602.
- Pitkin, Hanna F. (1967) *The Concept of Representation*. Oakland, CA: University of California Press.
- Price, Vincent (2009) "Citizens Deliberating Online: Theory and Some Evidence," in T. Davies & B. Noveck, eds., *Online Deliberation: Design, Research, and Practice*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Rabe, Barry G. (1994) *Beyond NIMBY: Hazardous Waste Siting in Canada and the United States*. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press.

- Reddick, Christopher G. (2011) "Citizen Interaction and E-Government: Evidence for the Managerial, Consultative, and Participatory Models," 5 *Transforming Government: People, Process & Policy* 167-84.
- Reich, Robert B. (1985) "Public Administration and Public Deliberation: An Interpretive Essay," 94 *Yale Law J.* 1617-41.
- Rittel, Horst. W., & Melvin M. Webber (1973) "Dilemmas in a General Theory of Planning," 4 *Policy Sciences* 155-69.
- Rodriguez, Daniel B., & Mathew D. McCubbins (2006) "When Does Deliberating Improve Decisionmaking?" University of San Diego School of Law Legal Studies Research Paper Series No. 07-47, San Diego.
- Rowe, Gene, & Lynn J. Frewer (2000) "Public Participation Methods: A Framework for Evaluation," 25 Science, Technology, & Human Values 3-29.
- Rossi, Jim (1997) "Participation Run Amok: The Costs of Mass Participation for Deliberative Agency Decisionmaking," 92 *Northwestern University Law Rev.* 173-249.
- Ryfe, David M. (2005) "Does Deliberative Democracy Work?," 8 *Annual Rev. of Political Science* 49-71.
- Sandoval-Almazan, Rodrigo et al. (2012) "Open Government 2.0: Citizen Empowerment Through Open Data, Web and Mobile Apps," in J. Gil-Garcia et al., eds., *Proceedings of the 6th International Conference on Theory and Practice of Electronic Governance*. New York: Association for Computer Machinery.
- Scalia, Antonin (1982) "The Freedom of Information Act Has No Clothes," *Regulation* March/April 14-19.
- Schkade, David et al. (2006) "What Happened on Deliberation Day?" University of Chicago Law & Economics, Olin Working Paper 298, 06-19, Chicago.
- Seidenfeld, Mark (1992) "A Civic Republican Justification for the Bureaucratic State," 105 Harvard Law Rev. 1511-76.
- Seidenfeld, Mark (2013) "The Role of Politics in a Deliberative Model of the Administrative State," 81 *George Washington Law Rev.* 1397-457.
- Shane, Peter M., ed. (2004) *Democracy Online: The Prospects for Political Renewal Through the Internet*. New York: Routledge.
- Shapiro, Stuart (2007) "Presidents and Process: A Comparison of the Regulatory Process Under the Clinton and Bush (43) Administrations," 23 *J. Law & Politics* 393-418.

- Shapiro, Stuart (2013) "When Will They Listen? Public Comment and Highly Salient Regulations." Mercatus Center, George Mason University Working Paper No. 13-15.
- Shkabatur, Jennifer (2012) "Transparency With (out) Accountability: Open Government in the United States," 31 *Yale Law & Policy Rev.* 79-140.
- Shklar, Judith N. (1991) *American Citizenship: The Quest for Inclusion*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Shulman, Stuart W., ed. (2006) "E-Rulemaking at the Crossroad." Collection of White Papers Presented at 7th Annual International Conference on Digital Government Research, San Diego (24 May).
- Sunstein, Cass R. (2002) *The Cost-Benefit State: The Future of Regulatory Protection*. Chicago, IL: American Bar Association.
- Sunstein, Cass R. (2006) *Infotopia: How Many Minds Produce Knowledge*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Sunstein, Cass R. (2010). "Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies, and Independent Regulatory Agencies. Re: Social Media, Web-Based Interactive Technologies, and the Paperwork Reduction Act. Office of Management and Budget (7 April).
- Susskind, Lawrence, & Jeffrey L. Cruikshank (1987). *Breaking the Impasse: Consensual Approaches to Resolving Public Disputes*. New York: Basic Books.
- Thomas, Larry W. (1985) "The Courts and the Implementation of the Government in the Sunshine Act," 37 Administrative Law Rev. 259-79.
- Tyler, Tom R. (1990) Why People Obey the Law: Procedural Justice, Legitimacy, and Compliance. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Tyler, Tom R. (2011) "Trust and Legitimacy: Policing in the USA and Europe," 8 *European J. of Criminology* 254-266.
- Ubaldi, Barbara (2013) "Open Government Data: Towards Empirical Analysis of Open Government Data Initiatives." OECD Working Papers on Public Governance No. 22, Paris.
- Wagner, Wendy E. (2010) "Administrative Law, Filter Failure, and Information Capture," 59 *Duke Law J.* 1321-432.
- Walters, Daniel E. (2012) Note, "The Justiciability of Fair Balance under the Federal Advisory Committee Act: Toward a Deliberative Process Approach," 110 *Michigan Law Rev.* 677-708.

- Welch, Eric W. (2012) "The Relationships Between Transparent and Participative Government: A Study of Local Governments in the United States," 78 *International Rev. of Administrative Sciences* 93-115.
- West, William F. (2004) "Formal Procedures, Informal Processes, Accountability, and Responsiveness in Bureaucratic Policy Making: An Institutional Policy Analysis," 64 *Public Administration Rev.* 66-80.
- Wilson, James Q. (1980) The Politics of Regulation. New York: Basic Books.
- Yackee, Jason Webb & Susan Webb Yackee (2006) "A Bias Towards Business? Assessing Interest Group Influence on the U.S. Bureaucracy," 68 *J. of Politics* 128-39.
- Yackee, Susan Webb (2005) "Sweet-Talking the Fourth Branch: The Influence of Interest Group Comments on Federal Agency Rulemaking," 16 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 103-24.
- Yackee, Susan Webb (2014) "Participant Voice in the Bureaucratic Policymaking Process," 25 *J. of Public Administration Research & Theory* 427-49.
- Young, Iris M (1990) *Justice and the Politics of Difference*. Princeton, NJ: University Press of Princeton.
- Zillman, Donald N. et al. (2002) Human Rights in Natural Resource Development: Public Participation in the Sustainable Development of Mining and Energy Resources. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.

Public Engagement and Transparency in Regulation: A Field Guide to Regulatory Excellence

Jennifer Nash Harvard Kennedy School

Daniel E. Walters University of Pennsylvania Law School

June 2015

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Cary Coglianese for helpful suggestions and feedback throughout the process of writing this paper, and they acknowledge with gratitude the research assistance provided by Matthew McCabe. This paper is released as part of the Penn Program on Regulation's Best-in-Class Regulator Initiative which is supported by the Alberta Energy Regulator. Additional work related to this project is available online at www.bestinclassregulator.org.

About the Authors

Jennifer Nash is Executive Director of the Regulatory Policy Program at Harvard Kennedy School, where she also serves as Associate Director of the Mossavar-Rahmani Center for Business and Government. Her research examines the role of regulation in public policy, with an emphasis on innovative, voluntary, and self-regulatory approaches. She served as a member of the American Chemistry Council's advisory panel on Responsible Care and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's National Advisory Council for Environmental Policy and Technology. She completed her graduate studies at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

Daniel E. Walters is a Fellow with the Penn Program on Regulation at the University of Pennsylvania Law School. A Ph.D. candidate in Political Science at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, his research focuses on agenda setting and the politics of petitioning regulatory agencies. He holds a J.D. from the University of Michigan Law School (2012), where he was a member of the *Michigan Law Review* and served as the Editor-in-Chief for the inaugural volume of the *Michigan Journal of Environmental & Administrative Law*.